Ending the Subminimum Wage in Minnesota

A Report from The Minnesota Disability Law Center

October 2022

Table of Contents

Executive Summary	3
Glossary	7
Introduction	9
History of Subminimum Wage in Minnesota	10
Minnesota Context	13
Review of Other States	19
Policy Recommendations	37
Conclusion	45

Executive Summary

Introduction

Decades ago, Minnesota led the effort to provide people with disabilities meaningful opportunities to work in their communities. Where Minnesota was once at the forefront of these efforts, the state now lags behind. Today, far too many Minnesotans with disabilities are in segregated work settings earning subminimum wages — sometimes as low as seven cents per hour.¹ Among the 40 states included in the July 2022 US DOL list of 14(c) certificate holders, Minnesota ranked third for number of people with disabilities being paid subminimum wages—behind only PA and CA, which have much larger populations.² Nationwide, 12% of people with disabilities worked in subminimum wages.³ In 2018, while 44% of Minnesotans with disabilities earned subminimum wages.³ In 2018, Minnesota spent \$239,012,000 on sheltered work funding and ten times less — \$20,943,000 — on employment services supporting community jobs.⁴ It's time for Minnesota to do better.

The Minnesota Legislature has a historic opportunity to end the outdated, discriminatory practice of paying people who have disabilities less than minimum wage.⁵ Minnesota should phase out the practice of allowing employers to pay subminimum wages to people with disabilities. Instead, Minnesota should focus its resources and services on helping people with disabilities find and maintain community jobs.⁶

What is the subminimum wage?

Section 14(c) of the federal Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) allows employers to pay workers with disabilities a subminimum wage, or less than the state or federal minimum wage.⁷ In order to pay a subminimum wage, employers must apply for a 14(c) certificate from the United States Department of Labor (DOL).⁸ In Minnesota, 73 employers are authorized to pay their workers a subminimum wage.⁹

Most people with disabilities who earn subminimum wages work at nonprofit Community Rehabilitation Providers (CRPs). CRPs were created decades ago with the goal of providing employment, job training, and services to people with a range of disabilities in order to offer support and training to people with disabilities as they find a job in the community.¹⁰ These programs were never intended to provide long-term employment with subminimum wages to people with disabilities.¹¹ However, many workers remain at CRPs their entire working life, earning subminimum wages in segregated settings.¹²

Why should we end the use of subminimum wage?

In Minnesota, 22% of people who have disabilities live in poverty.¹³ Paying people with disabilities less than minimum wage contributes significantly to this poverty. The average subminimum wage worker with disabilities earns less than \$4.00 per hour, substantially less than Minnesota's minimum wage for large and small employers, \$10.33 and \$8.42, respectively. ¹⁴ Some people earning subminimum wages earned as little as seven cents per hour.¹⁵ Not only do these workers earn a low wage, but the number of hours they can work is also often limited. Most subminimum wage workers in Minnesota work fewer than eight hours per week.

Further, many employers who pay their workers a subminimum wage do so in segregated settings, where workers with disabilities only work alongside other people with disabilities and not in the general community. Of the employers authorized to pay a subminimum wage, 97% are CRPs, often referred to as sheltered workshops, which mainly employ people with disabilities and typically include repetitive jobs such as light assembly, card packing, or shredding paper.¹⁶

There is growing consensus from self-advocates, federal government agencies, and state governments that the subminimum wage model of employment is outdated and discriminatory. In 2020, the United States Commission on Civil Rights published a report revealing that subminimum wage work is rife with abuse and recommended that Congress phase out the practice.¹⁷ By the date of publication, several jurisdictions have outlawed the payment of subminimum wages — including Alaska, Hawaii, Maine, Maryland, New Hampshire, Rhode Island, Vermont, Tennessee and the District of Columbia.¹⁸ In these states, the overall employment outcomes for workers with disabilities improved or stayed the same after phasing out subminimum wages. Other jurisdictions will phase out the payment of subminimum wages in the coming years — including California, Colorado, Delaware, Oregon, and Washington. Minnesota should do the same.¹⁹

Minnesota should phase out the subminimum wage with a thoughtful plan

The Minnesota Disability Law Center (MDLC) urges the Minnesota Legislature to phase out the payment of subminimum wages to people with disabilities over a five-year period. This systems change must be implemented thoughtfully, to ensure that the unique needs of all Minnesotans with disabilities are met. First, people with disabilities must be leaders in the planning to phase out subminimum wages.²⁰ People with disabilities, including those who have earned subminimum wages and those who have worked in community jobs, must remain at the head of the table as this systems change is implemented.

Second, Minnesota legislators should ensure that Minnesota's transition is fortified by sufficient funding to provide employment supports for community jobs. Minnesota was recently awarded a \$13 million federal grant to transition away from subminimum wage employment, and this is a good start.²¹ But Minnesota must provide more funding for community jobs — right now funding for sheltered employment remains ten times higher than funding for community jobs.²²

Finally, Minnesota should look to the example of other states that have successfully transitioned away from subminimum wage work towards a model that supports people in community jobs. These states emphasized a person-first approach that was well funded and phased out the payment of subminimum wages over time. Minnesota should follow suit.

To reach these goals, the Minnesota Legislature should enact the following policy recommendations:

- 1. Pass legislation to **phase out the payment of subminimum wages** in Minnesota by a specific date with funding to implement the phase out.
- Modify Medicaid Home and Community-Based Services (HCBS) Waiver Employment Services to ensure that people receiving waiver employment services are not earning subminimum wages as a part of their employment support service.

- 3. Provide sufficient **financial resources**, **policy guidance and technical assistance** to employment service providers transitioning toward helping people find community jobs.
- 4. **Ensure access to benefits planning** to encourage community job placement.
- 5. **Fund transportation projects** and help people find transportation to travel to and from work, particularly in rural areas and in areas without public transportation.
- 6. **Design and implement data collection plans** to ensure that we are tracking each person's progress away from subminimum wage work and toward community jobs.
- Modify Medicaid Home and Community-Based Services (HCBS) Waiver Employment Services to ensure the service system fully supports and **funds** the individualized process of supporting a person to find a community job based on their interests and strengths.
- 8. **Support and demand seamless collaboration** amongst special education providers and DEED's vocational rehabilitation program to ensure youth with disabilities aged fourteen to twenty-four leave school with a concrete transition plan, resources, and contacts for future education, training, or employment.
- 9. **Expand the information, options, and education** provided by DHS, DEED, and MDE to empower people with disabilities to learn, through person-centered practices, about available support that can assist in finding a community job.
- 10. **Provide high quality, integrated day programming** for people with disabilities who choose not to work.

Glossary

Acknowledgements

This report is the result of collaboration between current and former Minnesota Disability Law Center staff, including, but not limited to, Kristina Petronko, Jonah Giese, Dalaine Remes, Anne Robertson, Sarah Watts, Bud Rosenfield, and Susan Fleurant, as well as law clerks Kendall Prior, Malinn Toy, and Delé Nwabuzor.

We would also like to thank the invaluable assistance of the law firm Hogan Lovells, and in particular Elizabeth Maruggi and Sharon McMahon, for their assistance on our Freedom of Information Act request for documents from 14(c) providers in Minnesota.

Relevant Definitions

Community Job – Commonly referred to as Competitive Integrated Employment (CIE), a Community Job refers to an employment arrangement where a person with disabilities is employed in an integrated setting alongside workers without disabilities and is being paid at least a minimum wage. The MDLC prefers the term Community Job over Competitive Integrated Employment for two reasons: 1) the plain language of "Community Job" ensures the accessibility of this report; and 2) it clarifies that these employment arrangements are not necessarily "competitive" in the literal sense. That is, in some cases, these jobs are acquired through non-competitive interview and hiring processes that are designed to promote the hiring of people with disabilities.

Sheltered Workshop – Sheltered workshop is a colloquial term used to describe a segregated work setting that employs people with disabilities. Sheltered workshops predominantly pay subminimum wages. These facilities are referred to as workshops as a nod to the fact that most, if not all, offer very limited work options, and mainly employ individuals for rote, menial tasks like shredding, light assembly, and cleaning.

Segregated Setting – A segregated setting is an employment setting where people with disabilities do not, for the most part, work alongside people without disabilities. Sheltered workshops are often segregated settings.

Subminimum Wage – A subminimum wage is a wage paid to people with disabilities below the federally-mandated minimum wage. These low wages are authorized under Section 14(c) of the Fair Labor Standards Act, which specifies that employers can pay workers with disabilities a subminimum wage provided that the United States Department of Labor approves a 14(c) certificate for the employer.

SMW Employer – A subminimum wage employer is a business or nonprofit entity that holds a 14(c) certificate, employs people with disabilities, and pays its workers a subminimum wage.

List of Acronyms

- ADA Americans with Disabilities Act
- **CIE** Competitive Integrated Employment
- CMS Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services
- **CRP** Community Rehabilitation Program
- DOL United States Department of Labor
- HCBS Medicaid Home and Community-Based Services
- I/DD Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities
- MDLC Minnesota Disability Law Center
- SMW Subminimum Wage

Introduction

The subminimum wage for workers with disabilities was established in 1938 with the passage of the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA).²³ Under Section 14(c) of the FLSA, the United States Department of Labor (DOL) is authorized to issue certificates to employers who wish to pay workers with disabilities a subminimum wage below the federal minimum wage.²⁴ An individual's disabilities must affect their ability to perform the particular employment task(s) offered by the employer. The subminimum wage is typically based on a percentage of the standard, or "prevailing," wage for the type of employment in a geographic area, calculated by comparing a worker with disabilities' productivity to the productivity of a non-disabled worker performing the same work task.²⁵

Although Congress initially passed the law to support people with disabilities, the DOL has investigated subminimum wage employers and found significant abuse.²⁶ Most, but not all, employers who pay subminimum wages operate as sheltered workshops, where workers with disabilities are segregated from individuals without disabilities.²⁷ Data collected by the Minnesota Disability Law Center (MDLC) show that the average subminimum wage for workers with disabilities in Minnesota was less than \$4.00 per hour in 2019.²⁸ According to a 2020 report by the United States Commission on Civil Rights (USCCR), the program is "antiquated," and its continued operation runs afoul of applicable civil rights law.²⁹

Given these circumstances, many states have begun to end the payment of subminimum wages to workers with disabilities.³⁰ In Minnesota, the Legislature created the Task Force on Eliminating Subminimum Wages to examine the payment of subminimum wages to people with disabilities and recommend a plan to phase out the practice statewide.³¹ The Minnesota Disability Law Center urges the Minnesota Legislature to phase out the use of subminimum wages to ensure that all workers with disabilities are paid at least minimum wage.

This report examines the history of subminimum wage and sheltered work in Minnesota, the current state of subminimum wage work in Minnesota, and the experiences of other states that have eliminated subminimum wages for people with disabilities. Finally, it concludes by listing the Minnesota Disability Law Center's recommendations for phasing out the use of subminimum wage in Minnesota.

History of Subminimum Wage in Minnesota

Minnesota began providing comprehensive rehabilitation services to people with disabilities in 1919.³² In 1920, Minnesota established the first state vocational rehabilitation agency for people with disabilities, designed to operate alongside the existing state rehabilitation agency for visually impaired persons.³³ Initially, operating on a sparse budget, the agency primarily offered job placement support and some basic rehabilitation services. These services aimed to integrate people with disabilities from workers without disabilities. Initially, the agency did not support rehabilitation service facilities, commonly referred to as sheltered workshops.³⁴

Employment of people with disabilities changed with the passage of the FLSA in 1938. As part of the sweeping economic reforms of the New Deal, Congress enacted a federal minimum w a wage, designed to increase the standard of living for workers.³⁵ However, section 14(c) of the FLSA authorized the payment of subminimum wages to people with disabilities.³⁶ After passage of the FLSA, thousands of public and private entities nationwide established rehabilitation facilities which employed people with disabilities in settings segregated from the non-disabled workforce.³⁷ In Minnesota, several sheltered workshops emerged.³⁸

In the 1950s, federal legislation funded the expansion of vocational rehabilitation programming. Spurred on by federal funds and the FLSA, Minnesota's vocational rehabilitation agency began supporting rehabilitation facilities, including sheltered workshops and vocational centers. Sheltered workshops were designed to support long-term sheltered employment. By contrast, vocational centers housed short-term, transitional programs. Vocational center programs "analyzed the vocational strengths and weaknesses of handicapped persons and designed individual plans to prepare them for competitive employment."³⁹ Initially, most

state support for rehabilitation facilities was funneled toward vocational centers.⁴⁰ By 1954, only six sheltered workshops were in operation.⁴¹

In Minnesota, the number of sheltered workshops increased in the late 1960s. In 1965, the Minnesota Legislature passed the Long-Term Sheltered Work Act; the Act allocated additional state funding to facilities operating as sheltered workshops. The Act also authorized local jurisdictions to pay for sheltered workshops using general funds, tax levies, or other revenue. According to a 1984 report by the Minnesota Office of the Legislative Auditor, "the availability of state funds helped to increase the number of sheltered workshops in Minnesota to 29 by 1973."⁴² The number of people working in sheltered workshops ballooned by over 500 percent, from only 700 persons with disabilities in 1965, to 4,300 persons with disabilities by 1980.⁴³

Following the expansion of sheltered workshops in the 1970s, disability rights advocates began scrutinizing their discriminatory premise and substandard business practices. In 1981, sheltered workshop employees in Minnetonka, Minnesota unsuccessfully attempted to unionize and sought to end the use of the subminimum wage in segregated settings.⁴⁴ In 1984, the Office of the Legislative Auditor authored an evaluation of sheltered workshops.⁴⁵ The report highlighted that the average sheltered worker with disabilities earned \$1.66 per hour, and worked for only 20 hours per week.⁴⁶ Further, the workshops were not meeting their stated goal to 'rehabilitate' workers; in 1983, only 83 out of 3,000 sheltered workers (or, about 2.8 percent) were placed in community jobs. Other reports issued during this period emphasized that sheltered workshops denied people with disabilities dignity, respect, and equal access to opportunities.⁴⁷

Despite criticism of sheltered workshops, they continued to expand. Some of the expansion was driven by Minnesota policy drafted in response to litigation. In the Consent Decree issued in *Welsch v. Levine*, the federal court case that mandated the deinstitutionalization of state mental health institutions, Minnesota funded an additional 600 openings for workers with disabilities in sheltered workshops. ⁴⁸ By 1990, the Minnesota Department of Public Administration reported that 5,687 people with disabilities were served in sheltered settings.⁴⁹ This growth was accompanied by an increase in funding, from both state (from \$6.1 million per

year in 1986 to \$6.7 million per year in 1990) and county (from \$1.8 million per year in 1986 to \$4.5 million in 1990) funding sources.

The Minnesota Legislature has generally relied on task forces and pilot projects to study, though not directly address, the issue of subminimum wage employment. In 2004, the Minnesota Legislature funded a pilot project which supported integrated, minimum wage employment for people with disabilities in an industrial setting.⁵⁰ This model, while overwhelmingly successful, was not expanded beyond the scope of the initial project in Thief River Falls, MN. Minnesota adopted an "Employment First" policy in 2014, committing to providing integrated employment opportunities for persons with disabilities.⁵¹ The central tenet of Employment First policies is that people with disabilities should first be provided opportunities for community employment before being offered other supports and services. In 2016, the Legislature appropriated funds to develop pilot projects to transition workers with disabilities out of sheltered workshops and into community jobs.⁵² Early reports from this project have been positive, but due its limited scope, more must be done to reach all workers earning subminimum wages.⁵³

Today, according to state agencies, approximately 4,500 to 6,000 Minnesotans earn a subminimum wage.⁵⁴ As of July 2022, there are 73 employers authorized to pay a subminimum wage; many of these employers operate as sheltered workshops.⁵⁵ In 2021, the Minnesota Legislature established the Task Force on Eliminating Subminimum Wages.⁵⁶ The Task Force was convened to provide recommendations to the Legislature for a transition away from subminimum wage, in the event that the Legislature or the federal government eliminates the practice. In September 2022, Minnesota's Vocational Rehabilitation Services was awarded a \$13 million federal grant to decrease the use of subminimum wages and increase access to community jobs.⁵⁷ As of the date of publication, neither the state legislature nor Congress has passed legislation to phase out subminimum wages.

Minnesota Context

Most employers paying subminimum wages in Minnesota are Community Rehabilitation Providers (CRPs), typically nonprofit organizations that receive federal and state funding to provide services to people with disabilities. Of the 73 total subminimum wage employers in Minnesota, 69 are authorized to pay subminimum wages, and 4 employers have pending 14(c) certificates.⁵⁸

According to data released by the DOL, 3,744 individuals in Minnesota are paid a subminimum wage.⁵⁹ State agencies estimate that between 4,500 to 6,000 individuals earn a subminimum wage.⁶⁰ The DOL calculates the number of individuals earning subminimum wages based on the number of individuals employed at a subminimum wage reported by an employer at the time it renews its 14(c) certificate. However, the DOL calculation may be unreliable. ⁶¹ Nevertheless, the DOL individual count serves as the standard reference for employment of people with disabilities,⁶² and this report will refer to the number as an adequate, if imperfect, representation of the number of people employed by subminimum wage employers in Minnesota.

From 2016 to 2022, the number of employers nationwide paying subminimum wage declined from 2,570 to 1,133.⁶³ The number of Minnesota employers authorized to pay subminimum wages also decreased.⁶⁴ Nationwide, the number of individuals earning subminimum wages has decreased over the same period. Yet, Minnesota continues to have a higher percentage of people with disabilities earning subminimum wages compared to other states.⁶⁵ From 2016 to 2018, the percentage of Minnesotans with disabilities working in subminimum wage employment decreased from 51.8% to 44%.⁶⁶ Nationally, however, only 12% of people with disabilities worked in subminimum wage settings in 2018.⁶⁷ Minnesota must do more to reduce the payment of subminimum wages to people with disabilities, as other states have done.

Minnesota also lags behind other states in the percentage of people with disabilities working in community jobs alongside people who do not have disabilities. Nationally, 21.1% of people with disabilities worked in an integrated setting in 2018.⁶⁸ In Minnesota, this percentage was 11% in 2018.⁶⁹ While

Minnesota has increased the number of people working in community jobs, from 8,908 individuals in 2016 to 11,692 individuals in 2018, the state must do more to match the progress that other states have made. The following graph illustrates stark differences in the percentage of people with disabilities employed in community jobs in Minnesota compared to the national average.

Description of graph: Line chart titled "Minnesota falls behind the national average in percent of workers with disabilities employed in integrated settings." Y-axis labeled "Percentage of people served in community jobs" from 0% to 25%. X-axis labeled "Year" from 2012 to 2018. National line begins between 15% and 20% and remains roughly steady until 2016 then increases to 20% in 2017 and just above 20% in 2018. Minnesota line begins just below the national line and decreases steadily to approximately 8% in 2015 then increases to approximately 11% in 2018.

These employment dynamics are undergirded by a lack of funding: in Minnesota, only 5.1% of all disability-related funding funds employment services supporting community jobs; nationwide, that percentage is 11.6%.⁷⁰ In 2018, Minnesota spent \$239,012,000 on sheltered work funding.⁷¹ By comparison, Minnesota spent ten times less — \$20,943,000 — on employment services supporting community jobs.⁷² The disparities in funding between the community job model and the facility-based (or, subminimum wage) employment model are shown in the following graph:

Description of graph: Line chart titled "Annual funding for integrated employment has lagged behind annual funding for facility-based employment." Y-axis labeled "Funding from Minnesota Legislature." X-axis labeled "Year" from 2015 to 2018. The lines both remain roughly steady throughout with state-based funding for integrated employment at \$20,943,000 and state-based funding for facilitybased employment at \$239,012,000. Minnesota policymakers should reassess the state's funding priorities and adequately support competitive integrated employment opportunities for people with disabilities.

Minnesota Subminimum Wage Employer Data

The MDLC filed a Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) request with the DOL's Wage and Hour Division, the federal agency which authorizes employers paying subminimum wages. The DOL provided the MDLC with the CRPs' applications that accounted for approximately half of the subminimum wage employers in Minnesota; these applications included employers in the Twin Cities metropolitan area and in Greater Minnesota. The MDLC used the information in the applications to identify trends in subminimum wage employment across Minnesota.

The data from the DOL provides information on both the wages paid to workers and the type of work made available by subminimum wage employers. The data set includes information about employment at employer CRPs' main office locations as well as branch and off-site locations. Of the 179 employment sites surveyed, the vast majority offer work involving cleaning, light assembly, or recycling. Landscaping, food service, and clerical jobs were available at only a handful of off-site work locations.⁷³

Description of chart: Bar graph titled "What jobs are available at subminimum wage employment sites?" Data depicted in a table below.

Most Common Job Category Available at 14(c)	Number of Employment Sites Offering Job
Establishment	Category
Cleaning	122
Clerical	4
Food Service	5
Landscaping	2
Assembly	37
Recycling	8
Unknown	1

While some employers offer a wide variety of employment tasks, the vast majority offer only one type of work.⁷⁴ Eighty-one percent of facilities surveyed offer only one type of work, often in cleaning, light assembly, or recycling. The following chart illustrates the lack of choice for workers with disabilities in these settings:⁷⁵

Description of chart: Pie chart titled "Do subminimum wage employers offer choice in employment options?" Data depicted in table below.

One type of work	81.8%
Two types of work	13.1%
Three types of work	4%
Four types of work	1%

Moreover, a lack of alternatives limits workers' opportunities for acquiring new job skills that could be leveraged to find community jobs. If Minnesota wants to ensure that its service systems are person-centered, the state must ensure that people with disabilities have choices in their employment settings.

Hours Worked at Subminimum Wage Employers

The MDLC's analysis shows that few subminimum wage employers offer full-time employment to workers with disabilities. Rather, most employers offer work opportunities totaling fewer than 10 hours a week. The greatest number of hours worked was at subminimum wage employers' "main establishments," where access to people without disabilities is limited. The average hours worked at offsite work locations was fewer than three hours per week. The low number of hours worked indicates the limitations of the current practice of CRPs employing people with disabilities to work for community employers. The system needs to change and adapt to allow workers with disabilities to work more hours and gain more skills. Description of graph: Bar graph titled "Average hours per week worked at 14(c) establishments (2017)."

14(c) Establishment	Average Hours Per Week
Locations	
Branch Establishment	Approximately 7 hours
Main Establishment	Just under 8 hours
Off-Site Work Location	Just under 3 hours

Wages at Subminimum Wage Employers

The subminimum wages paid to workers with disabilities vary widely based on several factors, including the type of facility, the types of work offered at the facility, and workers' disabilities and support needs.

To demonstrate the inferior wages paid to people with disabilities, the MDLC compared the average subminimum wage to the state minimum wage.⁷⁶ In 2017, (the year of data provided by the DOL Wage and Hour Division), the minimum wage in Minnesota, for employers with an average sales volume of \$500,000 or more, was \$9.50 per hour.⁷⁷ On average, workers who worked off-site earned more than workers who worked at an employer's main location. This discrepancy may be a result of various factors, including, but not limited to: self-selection bias (the individuals authorized to work at off-site locations tend to be workers with fewer support needs); and the type of employment offered at off-site locations (more likely to be cleaning or food service rather than recycling or assembly).

Description of graph: Bar graph titled "Does where you work matter?" and subtitled "The difference in average hourly wage in different subminimum wage settings (2017). Data depicted in table below.

Branch Establishment	Approximately \$4
Main Establishment	Approximately \$3.50
Off-site Work Location	Approximately \$6
Minimum Wage (2017)	\$9.50

Finally, when average wages are broken down by both type of work and type of facility, distinct trends emerge. At main locations, recycling and clerical tasks offered the highest relative wages.⁷⁸ At off-site work locations, recycling and

cleaning offered the highest average wages for workers.⁷⁹ At branch locations, cleaning and food service offered the highest relative wages.

Description of graph: Bar graph titled "Average wage based on type of work at main establishments (2017)." Data depicted in table below.

Minimum Wage (2017)	\$9.50
Cleaning	Approximately \$0.50
Clerical	Approximately \$4
Light Assembly	Approximately \$3
Recycling	Approximately \$4.50

Description of graph: Bar graph titled "Average wage based on type of work at off-site location (2017). Data depicted in table below.

Minimum Wage (2017)	\$9.50
Cleaning	Approximately \$6.25
Clerical	Approximately \$4.75
Food Service	Approximately \$4.25
Landscaping	Approximately \$3
Light Assembly	Approximately \$4.25
Recycling	Approximately \$6.50

Description of bar graph: Bar graph titled "Average wage based on type of work at branch establishments (2017). Data depicted in table below.

Minimum Wage (2017)	\$9.50
Cleaning	Approximately \$5
Food Service	Approximately \$4.50
Light Assembly	Approximately \$3.50
Recycling	Approximately \$3.50

Though the sample sizes for some types of work at certain types of facilities are small, the trends point toward the conclusion that subminimum wages paid to workers with disabilities are far below wages paid to workers without disabilities.

Taken together, these data paint a troubling picture: thousands of Minnesotans are being paid subminimum wages in segregated conditions that fail to offer

choice of work task. To implement a person-centered employment service system, the state must address the failure to pay persons with disabilities a minimum wage and the failure to offer persons with disabilities meaningful choice in the type of work they do.

What can we learn from other states?

Other states have more robust supports for people with disabilities who work and receive services in community jobs. Some jurisdictions have eliminated subminimum wage employment altogether. Alaska, Hawaii, Maine, Maryland, New Hampshire, Rhode Island, Vermont, Tennessee, and the District of Columbia do not have subminimum wage employment.⁸⁰ Other states, including California, Colorado, Delaware, Oregon, and Washington, have set an end date for subminimum wage employment in their state.⁸¹ Illinois and Texas prohibit the payment of subminimum wages in contracts with the state.⁸²

To learn from the experiences of other states that have transitioned away from subminimum wage, the MDLC studied five states: Oregon, Maine, Rhode Island, Vermont, and Maryland.

Oregon

The phase out of subminimum wage in Oregon began in 2012 with *Lane v. Brown*, the first class-action lawsuit in the nation to challenge a state-funded and administered employment service system, including sheltered workshops, as a violation of the Americans with Disabilities Act's (ADA) integration mandate.⁸³ Title II of the ADA requires public entities to provide services to individuals with disabilities in the most integrated settings that meet their needs.⁸⁴ As part of the transition process, in April 2013 and February 2015, Oregon's Governor issued executive orders directing the Oregon Department of Human Services to adopt an integrated employment plan with a focus on individuals with intellectual and developmental disabilities (I/DD).⁸⁵

In December 2015, the United States Department of Justice reached a settlement agreement with the State of Oregon in *Lane v. Brown*. The terms of the settlement required Oregon to shift 1,115 people in sheltered workshops to jobs in the community with competitive wages by 2021; in addition, 7,000 people would receive employment services, including 4,900 youth exiting school.⁸⁶ Although *Lane* focused on integrated employment opportunities replacing sheltered workshops, the case had a direct impact on phasing out subminimum wages. Similar to Minnesota, most Oregon businesses paying subminimum wages under a 14(c) certificate are nonprofit organizations that provide Office of Developmental Disability Services-funded (ODDS) and Medicaid-funded employment services. Since 2014, many of these organizations have been transforming their services to support people in integrated community settings where individuals with disabilities earn competitive wages and benefits.⁸⁷ September 2020 marked the end of ODDS-funded sheltered workshop services in Oregon.⁸⁸

Additionally, Oregon Senate Bill 494 became law during the 2019 legislative session, which requires the State to phase out subminimum wage based on disability status.⁸⁹ The bill provides a scheduled timeline to increase wages through June 30, 2023; after that date, an employer must provide wages consistent with Oregon state minimum hourly wage.⁹⁰

Oregon's Department of Human Services collects data regarding the population affected by *Lane*, focusing on two specific sub-categories: Transition-age and Sheltered Workshop Class Members.⁹¹ Transition-age Individuals are people with I/DD ages 14 to 24 found eligible for ODDS services. Sheltered Workshop Class Members include all sheltered workshop workers who appeared in ODDS data tracking systems reports since March 2012.

Lane settlement data tracks individuals receiving job-related case management services from ODDS. The total ODDS population includes all individuals, not just those in the target populations (Transition-age or Sheltered Workshop Class Members). Some individuals are members of both the Transition-age group and the ODDS Sheltered Workshop Class.

The *Lane* settlement resulted in a steady decline in the use of sheltered work environments, particularly for the sub-category of individuals who started out in sheltered work.

Description of chart: Line chart titled "Oregon's transition away from subminimum wage employment." Y-axis labeled "Individuals." X-axis labeled "Year" from 2016 to 2020. Beginning in 2016, the Adult Sheltered Worker line begins at approximately 1,250 people then decreases to approximately 750 people in 2017, just under 500 in 2018, approximately 250 in 2019, and 0 in 2020. The Transition-Age Sheltered Worker line begins at approximately 100 then decreases to approximately 50 in 2017, nearly 0 in 2018, and 0 in 2019 and 2020.

The number of individuals involved in community jobs increased until the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic in March 2020.

Description of chart: Line chart titled "Oregon's transition towards community integrated jobs." Y-axis labeled "Individuals." X-axis labeled "Year" from 2016 to 2021. The Worker at Community Job line begins at 1,000 in 2016, increases to approximately 1,250 by 2018, rises to 1,500 in 2019, peaks just above 1,500 in 2020, and decreases to approximately 1,250 in 2021.

Description of chart: Line chart titled "Oregon's transition towards community integrated jobs." Y-axis labeled "Individuals." X-axis labeled "Year" from 2016 to 2021. The Transition-Age Youth line begins in 2016 at approximately 225 people, increases steadily to just above 300 in 2018 and 2019, decreases to 200 in 2020 and remains steady around 200 in 2021. The Adult from Sheltered Workshop line begins around 360 people in 2016, increases steadily to just over 400 in 2019, decreases to approximately 360 in 2020, and increases to approximately 280 in 2021.

From September 2016 to September 2019, there was an overall increase in the ODDS population working twenty or more hours per week (data after September

2019 are impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic). There is a less significant increase in the two sub-categories: the class of transition-age individuals and the class of sheltered workers.

There has been a decline in the average number of hours worked in a sheltered setting for each sub-category. The average number of hours worked in community jobs (Competitive Integrated Employment (CIE)) has remained fairly steady, with the exception of the decrease due to COVID-19. The average number of hours worked in community jobs appears to have rebounded in September 2020, but additional data are needed to confirm this.

Description of chart: Line chart titled "Oregon's transition towards community integrated jobs – hours worked" and subtitled "This chart tracks the percentage of people who work in community jobs whose hours worked per week are greater than 20 hours." Y-axis labeled "Percentage working 20+ hours." X-axis labeled "Year" from 2016 to 2021. The Transition-Age Youth line begins at approximately 18% in 2016, rises steadily to around 25% in 2019, increases to approximately 32% in 2020, and decreases to roughly 29% in 2021. The Adult from Sheltered Workshop line begins around 15% in 2016, increases to approximately 19% in 2017, decreases to roughly 15% in 2018, increases slightly in 2019, increases to around 23% in 2020, and increases steadily to approximately 27% in 2021.

Description of chart: Line chart titled "Oregon's transition towards community integrated jobs – hours work" and subtitled "This chart tracks the average hours worked for transition-age youth and adult workers in both sheltered workshop and community job settings." The Y-axis is labeled "Average work hours per week." The X-axis is labeled "Year" from 2016 to 2021. The Transition-Age Youth in Sheltered Workshop line begins around 11 in 2016, decreases steadily to approximately 8 in 2018, declines to approximately 3 in 2019, then ends at 0 in 2020 and 2021. The Transition-Age Youth in Community Job line begins around 12 in 2016, increases to approximately 14 in 2017, decreases slightly in 2018, then increases steadily to roughly 16 in 2021. The Adult in Sheltered Workshop line begins approximately at 12 in 2016, remains roughly steady through 2018 before declining to around 11 in 2019, then steeply drops to 0 in 2020 and 2021. The Adult in Community Job line begins just above 10 in 2016, increases to approximately 12 in 2017, decreases slight in 2018 and 2019, then increases to approximately 12 in 2020 and just under 15 in 2021.

Individuals involved in community jobs in Oregon have seen a gradual increase in their average wages. The average wage in sheltered work is included for comparison.

Description of chart: Line chart titled "Oregon's transition toward community integrated jobs – hourly wages" and subtitled "This chart tracks the average hours worked for transition-age youth and adult workers in both sheltered workshop and community job settings." The Y-axis is labeled "Average hourly wages." The X-axis is labeled "Year" from 2016 to 2021. The Transition-Age Youth in Sheltered Workshop line begins around \$6 in 2016 and 2017 then decreases steadily to approximately \$3 in 2019. The Adult in Sheltered Workshop line begins at approximately \$5 in 2016 and 2017 then increases slightly to approximately \$6 in 2019. The Transition-Age Youth in Community Job line begins at \$10 in 2016 and steadily increases to approximately \$13 in 2021. The Adult in Community Job line begins at \$10 in 2016, increases steadily to approximately \$12 in 2018, dips slightly in 2019, then increases to around \$13 in 2020 and 2021.

The scope of the data collected and provided by the Oregon Department of Human Services in compliance with the *Lane v. Brown* settlement is limited to individuals with intellectual and developmental disabilities in the transition-age and sheltered work populations. The data do not include a distinct count match, nor does it track individuals as single points, longitudinally. As a result, when individuals leave sheltered-work environments, the Department of Human Services does not follow them to determine what services they continue to receive, if any.

Many people who were working thirty to forty hours a week in a sheltered workshop ended up in community-based employment with eight to twenty hours a week. Moreover, the desire to increase the number of individuals participating in community jobs meant employment service providers did not always have the time, resources, and incentives to create a quality, individualized plan for everyone. Individualized programming can lead to greater success. One such success story out of Oregon is Eric. His mother Jan provided a testimonial:⁹²

It took him a long time to get community employment. I had actually given up on it because he needs a lot of support [however,] he gets a lot of support from his program. I'm...over the nervousness of things that could happen...that might discourage him. Eric makes \$17 per hour and lives in his own apartment with support staff. I personally think that anybody can work that has an intellectual disability as long as they have the right supports. When I'm gone, he's going to have a nice life because of this job.

Changes to Oregon's financial reimbursement structure disincentivized sheltered workshop employment. The Department of Human Services barred new enrollment for transition-age and new entry individuals, allowing only the current cohort of workers to remain in sheltered settings. The state provided grants to incentivize sheltered workshops to change to day services, and modifications to Medicaid home and community-based services (HCBS) waivers aided in the transition.

The employment providers that adapted and transitioned promptly have been more successful. Those that resisted and continued to provide sheltered employment services instead of providing day services or integrated employment supports have closed. Disability Rights Oregon highlighted the negative impact closures had on individuals still involved with those facilities – they were likely to lose out on services entirely. Disability Rights Oregon further noted that reimbursement rate structures for providers have presented barriers to a smooth transition away from subminimum wage employment. For example, an employment provider may want to transition and provide better services, but the new rate system may not allow them to provide those services to individuals with higher support needs. To generate a lot of community jobs, it is often easiest to hire individuals with low support needs and offer low entry-level jobs. An individual who requires more accommodation may face more difficulties finding high-quality community employment. Development and job coaching services should be included within the rates offered, and the rate model must be sufficient to meet the number of hours an individual wants to work.

Disability Rights Oregon further suggests a collaborative approach among agencies, a rate structure that accommodates the various needs of individuals with disabilities, and individualized programming to find better job placements.

Oregon has made progress in phasing out sheltered workshops and subminimum wage. The data provided by the Department of Human Services, though limited to the scope of the *Lane v. Brown* settlement, show the decline in sheltered work, an increase in competitive integrated employment, a general increase in wages and average hours worked per week, and, in turn, the phasing out of the subminimum wage.

Maine

In the wake of *Olmstead v. L.C.*, in 2003, Maine created a workgroup intent on upholding the integration mandate of the ADA in employment settings.⁹³ *Olmstead* was a case brought under the ADA in which the Supreme Court held that people with disabilities have a right to live in the community rather than in segregated institutions.⁹⁴ Consisting of policymakers, state agency representatives, and advocates, the workgroup developed recommendations that would re-design the state's approach to the employment of people with disabilities.⁹⁵ The workgroup urged policymakers to support a transition away from segregated employment toward a model that encouraged community jobs.⁹⁶

By 2008, the Maine Department of Health and Human Services ended the funding of segregated work through the Home and Community-Based Waiver System.⁹⁷ At the same time, state agencies leveraged federal, state, and private grant funding to implement person-first, integrated employment programming.⁹⁸ Despite these changes, employers retained the ability to pay their workers a subminimum wage through the federal 14(c) certificate program.

In 2015, Maine State Senator Roger Katz proposed phasing out the subminimum wage, but the proposal stalled in committee.⁹⁹ A 2017 article in the Bangor Daily News reignited concern over the subminimum wage, reporting that at one subminimum wage employer, several employees with disabilities earned as little as \$2.14 an hour while executives earned upwards of \$500,000.¹⁰⁰ In 2020, Maine passed a law abolishing the payment of subminimum wages to workers with disabilities.¹⁰¹

When Maine legislators abolished the subminimum wage, there were no longer any employers authorized by the United States Department of Labor Wage and Hour Division to pay a subminimum wage in the state.¹⁰² Therefore, the legislation had little impact on the lived experiences of workers with disabilities. In 2013, 13 Maine employers were authorized to pay a subminimum wage.¹⁰³ In 2015, that number decreased to 5 employers.¹⁰⁴ By 2017, only one employer was authorized to pay its workers a subminimum wage.¹⁰⁵

As a result of changes instituted by Maine Department of Health and Human Services, the number of people served in facility-based employment settings decreased from 558 persons in 2001 to 0 persons in 2010.¹⁰⁶ The closure of facility-based employment settings, however, has not been matched by a commensurate increase in the number of individuals employed in integrated settings. In 2001, 1,386 individuals with disabilities worked in integrated settings;¹⁰⁷ in 2015, only 901 individuals with disabilities worked in integrated settings.¹⁰⁸ Any transition away from facility-based employment in Minnesota must be supported by adequate transition planning toward community employment. Despite ending subminimum wage employment, Mainers with disabilities remain underemployed — only 35% of Mainers with a disability are employed, compared to 38% nationwide.¹⁰⁹ Moreover, even those Mainers with disabilities who are employed often work less than a full-time schedule. According to Maine's Vocational Rehabilitation Agency, the average work week for individuals with intellectual and developmental disabilities was 13 hours, which pales in comparison to the average hours worked by individuals without a disability (averaging 29 hours per week).¹¹⁰

Maine's Department of Health and Human Services has also reported that despite its efforts to desegregate settings that serve workers with disabilities, a paradigm of exclusion remains. In the Department's most recent update to its Olmstead Roadmap Policy, it admits that more must be done to support integrated employment, transition-age youth, and the seamless collection of data across various departments.¹¹¹

Maryland

In 2014, the Arc of Maryland spearheaded an effort to study the effect of ending subminimum wages in the state.¹¹² While the initial effort stalled, eventually a statewide working group led by People on the Go, a group of advocates with I/DD, and other stakeholders proposed that Maryland should phase out 14(c) establishments.¹¹³ In 2016, these efforts culminated with the introduction of the Ken Capone Equal Employment Act in the Maryland Legislature.¹¹⁴

The Ken Capone Equal Employment Act was signed into law on October 1, 2016. The law initiated a four-year phase out of subminimum wages and mandated that that the Maryland Department of Disabilities and the Developmental Disabilities Administration create an individual plan for each person with a disability to find community employment.¹¹⁵ Moreover, the legislation directed state agencies to build capacity to support transition programs and mandated the "tracking of outcomes of individuals with disabilities" as they transitioned away from earning subminimum wages to community jobs. The transition programs emphasize the importance of a person-centered approach, focusing on the strengths, abilities, and desires of people with disabilities.¹¹⁶ Immediately, subminimum wage employers began to transition away from paying workers with disabilities the subminimum wage. While employers were not statutorily required to stop paying subminimum wages until October 1, 2020, some employers chose to not renew their 14(c) certificates when they expired, in anticipation of the program's sunset.¹¹⁷ In January 2017, 41 establishments held valid 14(c) certificates.¹¹⁸ By the end of 2017, only 23 establishments chose to renew their 14(c) certificates. At the end of 2019, only four 14(c) establishments remained. Finally, on October 1, 2020, the Maryland Department of Disabilities announced that all establishments had ceased paying workers a subminimum wage under 14(c).

As 14(c) establishments closed, the Maryland Department of Disabilities carefully tracked individual and aggregate outcomes. Published data suggests that the legislation was an unequivocal success: not only has participation in community jobs increased markedly, but wages for all workers with disabilities have also improved. As individuals transitioned away from work in sheltered workshops, they sought employment in integrated community settings; from January 2016 to January 2021, the number of individuals working in community jobs increased from 2,356 individuals to 2,580 individuals.¹¹⁹ The following graph, initially published by the Kennedy Krieger Institute, illustrates this dynamic: upon passage of the Ken Capone Equal Employment Act, the percentage of individuals working exclusively in sheltered jobs decreased dramatically.

Description of chart: Line chart titled "Maryland's transition – work activities over time." Y-axis labeled "Percentage of work activities." X-axis labeled "Year" from 2016 to 2019. The Individual Contracted Job line remains roughly steady from 2016 to 2019 around 3 to 4%. The Group Integrated Job line begins around 9% in 2016 and decreases steadily and slightly to approximately 8% in 2019. The Individual Competitive Job line begins at 20% in 2016 and 2017 then increases to approximately 22% in 2018 and 23% in 2019. The Sheltered Workshop line begins just above 20% in 2016 and decreases steadily to around 16% in 2017, 12% in 2018, and 7% in 2019. Notably, this shift was not marked by an increase in the amount of time individuals spent in segregated, non-work settings. Defenders of the subminimum wage often argue that the closure of 14(c) establishments would simply shift individuals with disabilities from segregated work activities to segregated non-work activities.¹²⁰ So far, this has not been the case in Maryland. Instead, the only meaningful change in non-work activities has been in community-based non-work.¹²¹

Description of chart: Line chart titled "Maryland's transition – nonwork activities over time." The Y-axis is labeled "Percentage of nonwork activities." The X-axis is labeled "Year" from 2016 to 2019. The Facility-Based Non-Work line begins at approximately 55% in 2016, increases to just under 60% in 2017, then decreases steadily to around 50% in 2019. The Community-Bases Non-Work line begins just above 40% in 2016, decreases to 40% in 2017, then increases to approximately 50% in 2018 and 2019. The Volunteer Job line begins just above 20% in 2016, decreases to 20% in 2017, then increases to just above 20% in 2018 and 2019.

Hourly wages for workers with disabilities have also improved since the implementation of the legislation. By October 2019, workers with disabilities in individual, community jobs earned a median wage of \$11.80 an hour; for those in individual, contracted jobs, the median wage was \$12.21 an hour; for those in group, integrated jobs, the median wage was \$10.80 an hour. Median average wages for October 2020 were not published as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic.¹²²

Finally, the employment rate for all workers with disabilities increased during this period, indicating that the individualized employment programming offered by the Maryland Department of Disabilities impacted all workers with disabilities, not simply those transitioning away from 14(c) establishments.¹²³

In 2020, as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, and the consequent economic downturn, employment outcomes were not published by the Maryland Department of Disabilities.¹²⁴ However, there is reason to believe that workers

with disabilities in Maryland were severely affected by the flagging economy.¹²⁵ Future reports from the Maryland Department of Disabilities will need to be scrutinized to ensure the prolonged positive impact of this legislation.

Despite the wealth of data collected by the State, there is one glaring omission from the sample: the Maryland Department of Disabilities did not collect any data accounting for hours worked (or spent, in non-work cases) in different settings. Hypothetically, then, a worker with disabilities could have transitioned away from a 40-hour work week in a sheltered workshop to a community job that offers them only a few hours of work per week. This outcome would pass muster under Maryland's standard of analysis, despite the decrease in meaningful, programmed hours. While this may meet an individual's employment needs, any system needs to offer meaningful opportunities and programs to account for a reduction in programmed employment hours. As other states look to model Maryland's reforms, they should collect more granular data to ensure that a new program truly meets the goal of offering meaningful, integrated employment options to workers with disabilities.

Rhode Island¹²⁶

For decades, most individuals with I/DD in Rhode Island received employment and day services in segregated settings. In 2014, 80% of the people with I/DD receiving these services were placed in "segregated sheltered workshops or facility-based day programs."¹²⁷

Given these statistics, the DOL began to investigate the abuses of subminimum wages in sheltered workshop settings. Initially, the investigations focused on the abuses of individual nonprofit employers paying subminimum wages, rather than structural problems.¹²⁸ In 2012, the DOL ordered service provider Training through Placement to pay \$300,000 in back wages to workers earning a subminimum wage.¹²⁹ Eventually, the DOL involved the Department of Justice (DOJ) to widen the scope of the investigations. On January 14, 2013, the DOJ formally initiated an investigation to determine if Rhode Island had violated Title II of the ADA and the holding of *Olmstead v. LC* (1999).

In 2013 and 2014, respectively, the State of Rhode Island entered into an Interim Settlement Agreement and Consent Decree with the DOJ.¹³⁰ Both agreements acknowledged that the State had violated the ADA by failing to serve individuals with I/DD in integrated settings and failing to place youth with I/DD in settings that were not at serious risk of segregation. The Consent Decree required Rhode Island to reform its employment, vocational, and day service programs in 10 years' time to comply with the integration mandate of the ADA. Specifically, the State must work with three target populations — "Youth in Transition,¹³¹ Youth Exit,¹³² and the Sheltered Workshop Population"¹³³ — to transition away from segregated settings toward community integrated settings.

Under the Consent Decree, Rhode Island has until 2024 to ensure that its systems are in full compliance with the integration mandate of the ADA. As of the publication of this report, the total impact of this court-ordered transition is undetermined. However, early results indicate that while Rhode Island has made significant strides toward reforming their systems, these measures have fallen short of the benchmarks specified in the Consent Decree.¹³⁴

The Consent Decree mandated that Rhode Island track individuals longitudinally across time as they transition away from their current placements toward integrated services. Since 2014, 284 individuals in the Youth Exit population have acquired an integrated job; 260 individuals from the sheltered workshop population have acquired an integrated job; and 417 individuals from the day program population have acquired an integrated in the Consent Decree.¹³⁵

Despite the increase in the number of individuals employed in integrated settings, questions remain as to the quality of these placements. In particular, the number of work hours available in integrated settings has been scrutinized by the Court Monitor. The Consent Decree mandated that all individuals who receive a supported employment placement must work an average of 20 hours a week. Yet, according to a 2021 Court Monitor Report, "only 55% of the Consent Decree adult populations were participating in integrated community activities for an average of 9.48 hours per week," and "only a small fraction of the Consent Decree populations are participating in combined integrated employment and community activities for more than 20 hours per week."¹³⁶

Staffing shortages remain a persistent impediment to the implementation of the transition. Consultants from Approach Group, a private consultancy firm hired by the State of Rhode Island to analyze the totality of the state's I/DD support system, found that 2,845 direct care staff were necessary to support the goals of the Consent Decree. The firm found that Rhode Island fell short of reaching that hiring target by 1,000 direct care staff people.¹³⁷ Even the State's administration of the Consent Decree transition has been marred by staffing issues: the Consent Decree Coordinator role, an executive position designed to lead across multiple state agencies, has experienced high turnover, as six individuals have held the position since 2014. Recently, the court monitoring the transition ordered that immediate action be taken to hire more workers - in the form of wage hikes, incentive-based programs, and targeted training.¹³⁸

Finally, the most profound barrier to an effective transition is Rhode Island's failure to adequately fund the Consent Decree programs. The DOJ alleges that Rhode Island has systematically failed to even ask the Legislature for sufficient funding for the court mandated programs.¹³⁹ The State, despite the urging of the Court Monitor, has failed to raise wages for direct care staff, increase reimbursement rates for service providers, or adequately fund transportation and technology needs of individuals.¹⁴⁰

In 2021, the District Court monitoring the implementation of the Consent Decree requested preliminary hearings to determine whether Rhode Island was in contempt of the mandates of the Consent Decree. The DOJ threatened fines amounting to \$1.5 million per month for each month that the State remains out of compliance. In October 2021, U.S. District Court Chief Judge John McConnell Jr. mediated the contempt hearing between Rhode Island and the DOJ.¹⁴¹ The parties mutually agreed to seek corrective action and created an action plan to address the Consent Decree transition plan's deficiencies. The action plan provides corrective strategies for three main problem areas: 1) funding critically undercapitalized programs; 2) addressing staffing shortages; and 3) addressing transportation issues. Chief Judge McConnell commented that "it is not easy to

move government," and that the corrective action plan marks a "monumental achievement."¹⁴²

Vermont

Vermont has long been a leader in providing meaningful, integrated employment opportunities for people with disabilities. In the 1980s, state agencies collaborated with researchers at the University of Vermont to build pilot programs that ushered people with disabilities away from sheltered work toward community jobs.¹⁴³ Accessing federal funding from the Rehabilitation Services Administration, the program was a remarkable success, expanding community employment infrastructure to every Vermont county.¹⁴⁴ Then, in 2000, the Vermont state intellectual and developmental disability service-provision agency — Vermont Developmental Disability Services — mandated that it would no longer fund new entrants into sheltered workshop populations.¹⁴⁵ In 2002, Developmental Disability Services altered the State System of Care Plan, indicating that it would phase out Medicaid funding for sheltered work in three years.¹⁴⁶

The phase-out not only closed traditional sheltered workshops with 14(c) certificates, but enclave models of employment as well. Notably, these policy changes took place outside of the state's legislative process. This was by design; according to Jennie Masterson, a Developmental Disability Services agency coordinator, "[Developmental Disability Services] didn't want to make it a big political process."¹⁴⁷ By 2003, the last sheltered workshop in Vermont had closed.¹⁴⁸

Due to Vermont's robust supported employment infrastructure and a thoughtful, phased approach, the transition away from sheltered work was overwhelmingly positive. According to a National Council of Disability Report published in 2012, 40% of people with disabilities in Vermont worked in integrated employment settings; the remainder spent their days in community-based, integrated non-work settings.¹⁴⁹ In 2019, the percentage of people with disabilities working in integrated settings rose to 49%, far outstripping the national average of 21.5%.¹⁵⁰ By way of comparison, in 2019, this percentage was 26% in Minnesota.¹⁵¹

Moreover, wages for workers with disabilities have also steadily increased since the end of sheltered work in Vermont. Average yearly wages for individuals with intellectual and developmental disabilities in Vermont were \$22,300 per year, increasing by over \$10,000, on average, in the last decade alone.¹⁵²

Anecdotal evidence also suggests that, over the long run, the transition has been looked upon favorably by workers and providers alike. In a case study of the final sheltered workshop that closed in Vermont, University of Vermont researcher Brian Dague reported that 80% of people had found competitive employment in the community; while the remainder found community-based, integrated non-work placements.¹⁵³ Despite participants noting an initial "fear of the unknown, an inability to visualize a future without sheltered employment, and the strong history of [sheltered work]," the overall process was characterized as a "new and fulfilling experience for participants."¹⁵⁴

While rates of supported community employment have increased, the number of hours worked per week by workers with disabilities in Vermont has remained relatively stagnant. In 2013, the average workweek was only 16 hours.¹⁵⁵

Moreover, Vermont was unsuccessful, throughout the transition process, in tracking individuals' process away from sheltered work and toward competitive integrated employment. While aggregate data are available, Vermont Developmental Disability Services has not published, to date, any information demonstrating the success of its individualized transition planning. In designing a thoughtful transition program, Minnesota should carefully track, on an individual basis, the transition of workers away from sheltered work toward community jobs.

Which Model Should Minnesota Adopt?

While the MDLC recognizes that every state has a unique political history and landscape, there are similarities in states' disability employment services systems. Minnesota lawmakers should learn from the examples set by the five states included in this report and others that have phased out subminimum wages and selectively implement the aspects of these programs that were successful.

First, Minnesota should look to states that implemented a thoughtful, phase-out approach to ending subminimum wage through legislative processes. The Minnesota Legislature has already signaled its willingness — by the creation of a task force — to study the issue. The MDLC recommends that the Legislature pass legislation to phase out subminimum wages by a date certain in the next five years. Maryland provides an example of a phase-out approach. Not only was the systems change carefully implemented over four years, but it also provided robust, individualized programming for each person with disabilities transitioning away from sheltered work to a community job. Notably, the transition in Maryland was led by people with disabilities; the outcomes, thus far, have been overwhelmingly positive.

If a legislative solution is untenable, Minnesota policymakers should consider the example of Vermont, where the policy change was implemented through agency action. Vermont state agencies unilaterally altered their Medicaid HCBS funding model to halt, over a four-year phase-out period, reimbursement for any facility that provided subminimum wage work in a sheltered setting. Minnesota state agencies could take similar action.

Any phase-out must be paired with sufficient funding to ensure, that as people with disabilities transition away from sheltered work, there are robust supports available to transition to an appropriate community job or integrated community day programming. For example, despite a court-mandated ten-year phase-out, Rhode Island has not met its stated goals due to a lack of funding.¹⁵⁶ Even Maryland, with a more clearly defined phase-out, has not fully capitalized on their well-designed plan due to the state's fiscal challenges.

The United States Commission on Civil Rights noted that Oregon's transition has been successful because the state earmarked funding for the "right supports including 'longer, more intensive transition services.'"¹⁵⁷ In Vermont, stakeholders worked to ramp up support for individualized employment support programs before ending subminimum wage in sheltered settings. In the 1980s, using federal funding, Vermont created an employment support infrastructure that surpasses what exists in Minnesota today.¹⁵⁸

Minnesota legislators should ensure that Minnesota's transition is fortified by sufficient funding. Minnesota was recently awarded a \$13 million federal grant to transition away from subminimum wages and sheltered employment.¹⁵⁹ However, Minnesota legislators must do more to address the fact that funding for sheltered employment remains ten times higher than funding for community jobs.¹⁶⁰

Finally, data collection played a role in each states' transition to community employment. States took different approaches, but most states tracked outcomes for specific groups of people transitioning away from subminimum wages. Only Rhode Island and Maryland tracked both individualized and aggregate longitudinal outcomes, which allowed the states to track if and when people moved from subminimum wage work to community jobs. Granular data allows policymakers to track outcomes across time, ensuring no one person, or group of people, is lost in the transition. The state should also track outcomes across demographics, including, but not limited to, race, gender, age, type of disability, and location. These data will reveal inequities that may arise in the implementation of a transition from subminimum wage employment to community jobs.

Policy Recommendations

After reviewing the status of subminimum wage employment in Minnesota, the outcomes for workers with disabilities in states that have phased out subminimum wage, and studies by other organizations, the MDLC supports policy changes to phase out the payment of subminimum wages in Minnesota. The 92nd Minnesota Legislature (2021-2022) began this process by passing legislation to create a task force to plan by 2023 for the transition away from subminimum wages by 2025.¹⁶¹ The MLDC applauds the Legislature for taking this important step and supports a thoughtful, planned approach to eliminating subminimum wages to lead to the best outcomes for workers with disabilities.¹⁶²

People with disabilities must be leaders in the planning to phase out subminimum wages. The MDLC is pleased that at least three representatives on the task force must be people with disabilities.¹⁶³ People with disabilities, including those who have earned subminimum wages and those who have worked in community jobs, have lived experience that is an asset to the planning process. The task force must think creatively about how Minnesota can adapt its service delivery models and funding to support people looking for and maintaining community jobs.

After researching five states that phased out the subminimum wage for people with disabilities, the MDLC recommends the following ten policy changes:

 Expand the information, options, and education provided by the Department of Human Services (DHS), the Department of Employment and Economic Development (DEED), and the Department of Education (MDE) to empower people with disabilities to learn, through individualized planning, about support to find a community job.

State agencies need to improve coordination to better support people with disabilities seeking community jobs. Key state agencies, including the Minnesota Department of Employment and Economic Development (DEED), Department of Human Services (DHS), and the Department of Education (MDE) are already coordinating through a partnership called "E1MN."¹⁶⁴ E1MN is part of the state's Employment First plan. However, more coordination and support are required to

transition people from subminimum wage employment to community jobs that match individuals' interests and skills. Like the division of responsibility created by E1MN policies and the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act,¹⁶⁵ DHS, DEED and MDE need to be transparent with workers with disabilities and their support networks about each agency's responsibility in helping people transition to community jobs. DHS, DEED and MDE also need to continue to improve coordination to prevent siloed systems from impeding the success of workers with disabilities in community jobs. The agencies and lead agencies, including counties and tribal nations, need to go beyond strategies used in the past to inform workers with disabilities about the supports available to them, and the information needs to be provided in plain language, in multiple languages, and in multiple formats to ensure accessibility.

2. Provide sufficient financial resources, policy guidance, and technical assistance to employment service providers transitioning toward helping people find community jobs.

Subminimum wage employers need financial resources, policy guidance, and technical assistance to transition from paying subminimum wages to providing employment services focused on helping people with disabilities find community jobs. A 2022 report from the University of Minnesota's Institute for Community Integration and the University of Massachusetts Boston's Institute for Community Integration on the Minnesota Technical Assistance Project (MN-TAP)¹⁶⁶ includes several recommendations, such as ongoing technical assistance for employment service providers, affordable training for employment services staff, and providing microgrants for people seeking community jobs.

The same legislation that created the task force to plan for phasing out subminimum wages also provided \$14 million for a provider reinvention grant program for HCBS waiver service providers seeking to stop paying subminimum wages and instead help people find community jobs.¹⁶⁷ In November 2021, DHS issued a Request for Proposals to find an entity to provide technical assistance to providers under the grant.¹⁶⁸ The provider reinvention grant and technical assistance will assist HCBS waiver service providers moving away from paying subminimum wages. More technical assistance and funding may be necessary to help all subminimum wage employers shift their services toward helping people find community jobs.

3. Modify Medicaid Home and Community-Based Services Waiver Employment Services to ensure that people receiving Waiver Employment Services are not earning subminimum wages as a part of their Employment Support Service.

If the Minnesota Legislature does not pass legislation to phase out subminimum wages, the MDLC urges the Minnesota DHS to limit the payment of subminimum wages to people with disabilities by stopping the use of Medicaid HCBS funding to fund services at facilities that pay subminimum wages. Similar to Maine, Minnesota's DHS should amend the scope of waivered employment services to prohibit subminimum wage employers from paying workers with disabilities a subminimum wage while the subminimum wage employers are receiving federal funding to provide waiver funded employment services.¹⁶⁹ Maine reduced the number of people earning subminimum wages by preventing state agencies from using federal Medicaid HCBS dollars to pay for supported employment services at facilities that pay subminimum wages.¹⁷⁰ If the Minnesota Legislature does not act, Minnesota DHS should do the same.

4. Modify Medicaid Home and Community-Based Services Waiver Employment Services to ensure the service system fully supports and funds the individualized process of supporting a person to find a community job based on their interests and strengths.

Services and planning for people with disabilities must be individualized. Service providers must consider individuals' strengths, interests, and needs, and move beyond the traditional and limited fields of employment in which many people with disabilities have traditionally worked, like assembly, cleaning, food service, and landscaping. A person's support team, including case managers, waiver employment service providers, and vocational rehabilitation counselors, need to invest time to address questions about working in the community, resolve potential barriers such as transportation, and provide benefits counseling.

More training and funding may be needed for assessors and case managers to support an individualized planning process following person-centered practices. Additionally, as recommended above, more training and funding may also be needed for service providers to provide support, assistance, and coordination to people with disabilities looking for or trying to keep community jobs. DHS needs to allow for more flexibility in using waiver funding for transportation to and from work. As state agencies change their service systems and waiver reimbursement rates to support employment service providers helping people find community jobs, it is important to design a system that encourages providers to find a job that is a good match for a person's interests and skills, rather than incentivizing service providers to help find the first job that comes along.

5. Pass legislation to phase out the payment of subminimum wages in Minnesota by a specific date with funding to implement the phase out.

Legislation introduced in 2021 sought to phase out the payment of subminimum wages over five years and create a task force to plan for the transition away from subminimum wages.¹⁷¹ Now that the task force has convened,¹⁷² we urge the Legislature to pass legislation phasing out subminimum wages by a specific date within five years. While a thoughtful process is required, planning to phase out subminimum wage is not sufficient. The state must act to phase out subminimum wages for workers with disabilities with time and funding, with the goal of a seamless transition.

6. Design and implement data collection programs to ensure the adequate tracking of each person's progress out of subminimum wage work and into a community job.

To measure outcomes, Minnesota state agencies, including DHS and DEED, should design and implement data collection systems to track each person's progress away from subminimum wage work and toward a community job. DHS and DEED already collect some data about the employment status and work income of people receiving services from their agencies.¹⁷³ DHS and DEED need to collect additional data, starting before subminimum wages are phased out, to ensure that the agencies, people with disabilities, and other stakeholders can track Minnesota's transition away from paying subminimum wages.

The data collected should include: how much each individual earned and how many hours they worked in subminimum wage employment; how much they earned and how many hours they worked after moving to a community job; if the individual wants to work additional hours; and whether they found a job in their chosen field. The data collected should also include demographic information, including racial and ethnic information, to allow analysis of whether there are racial and ethnic disparities in employment outcomes. Like in Oregon and Maryland, data should be collected at least every six months to allow for periodic analysis of outcomes.

While states that have phased out the subminimum wage have collected data to track the outcomes of groups of workers with disabilities previously earning subminimum wages, the data collected did not provide enough information to fully understand the employment status of all workers who previously earned subminimum wages and whether they needed additional support to reach their community job goals. California's law phasing out subminimum wage and requiring individual-level and aggregate data tracking may serve as a helpful model.¹⁷⁴ Minnesota should follow suit to ensure that outcomes are equitable across demographic groups.

7. Fund transportation and help people find transportation to get to and from work, particularly in rural areas and in areas without public transportation.

Transportation is a significant barrier to employment for people with disabilities.¹⁷⁵ Funding and creative solutions for transportation are essential to transitioning people with disabilities into community jobs. Minnesota has taken steps forward with pilot projects, like Dakota County's Lyft Ridesharing program that provides waiver recipients with Lyft vouchers to get rides to and from work and community activities. Dakota County's project was funded by DHS' Innovation Grant.¹⁷⁶ Washington County also had success allowing workers with disabilities to gain independence and take jobs not accessible by public transportation by providing workers with Lyft vouchers.¹⁷⁷ DHS should move forward with including ridesharing as a part of waiver services throughout the state, while also taking steps to ensure that accessible vehicles are available through ridesharing programs. DHS and lead agencies should also investigate other solutions to transportation barriers. Additional creative projects, such as volunteer driver programs¹⁷⁸ and collaboration with community and faith groups, may be needed to support people working community jobs. As creative solutions are determined to be successful, they should be replicated to reach as many areas of the state as possible.¹⁷⁹

8. Support and demand seamless collaboration amongst DEED's vocational rehabilitation programs and special education providers to ensure youth who have disabilities aged fourteen to twenty-four leave school with a concrete plan, resources, and contacts for future education, training, or employment.

Youth with disabilities aged fourteen to twenty-four need more help and seamless collaboration among agencies and service providers to ensure that they leave school with a concrete plan and resources for future education, training, and employment. Additionally, school districts, MDE and DEED need to cooperate more to ensure that students with disabilities are meaningfully connected to DEED's vocational rehabilitation programs early in high school to avoid an interruption in employment search assistance, training, or post-secondary education. DEED must implement a plan to communicate with families about vocational rehabilitation services and track outreach efforts and the number of students reached. At present, too many young people with disabilities are unemployed.¹⁸⁰ The MDLC has represented young people who have lost time and momentum after graduation waiting to connect with services and waiting to make a plan to find a job or receive additional education.

Several legislative changes could improve coordination between special education providers and DEED's vocational rehabilitation programs. The legislature should pass legislation to require the following:

- School districts must provide information about DEED vocational rehabilitation services at a student's annual IEP meeting after a student eligible for special education services turns 14 years old.
- For students receiving vocational rehabilitation services from DEED, their vocational rehabilitation counselor must attend an IEP meeting between 12 to 24 months before the student's expected completion of twelfth grade.
- School districts must document the attendance of the DEED vocational rehabilitation counselor in the student's prior written notice or the IEP.
- School transition services and DEED Pre-Employment Transition Services (Pre-ETS) should include training on safety in the community to help prepare transition-age youth to work in the community.

9. Ensure access to benefits counseling to encourage community jobs.

Benefits counseling is essential to supporting people who want to work in community jobs. Many people are understandably confused about how earned income may affect their government benefits and need the help of a trained professional to understand how earning income could affect their health insurance, food assistance, housing assistance, Social Security disability benefits, and other government benefits. Trained benefits counselors are especially important because there is a lot of misinformation about how working can affect government benefits.

The Work Incentives Connection at Goodwill Easter Seals provides a helpful resource by conducting benefits analysis for people who receive Social Security disability benefits. Recent efforts by DEED and DHS to increase the number of trained benefits counselors is a positive step toward more help for people with disabilities who are working and receiving government benefits. More timely, comprehensive, and clear benefits counseling is needed to empower everyone who wants to work in community jobs to understand how their benefits may be impacted by working. People also need the opportunity to return for additional information about how their benefits may be affected if they change their hours or get a raise.

10. Provide high-quality, integrated day programming for people who choose not to work.

Phasing out subminimum wages could mean that some people with disabilities choose not to work or choose to work a limited number of hours. Minnesota should ensure that high-quality, integrated day programming is available for people who choose not to work, or for people who choose not to work full-time during the traditional work week. Day programming provides an opportunity for people to have organized, integrated social opportunities that some people may not otherwise have and would allow people to remain connected to friends/co-workers from their previous time working in a setting providing subminimum wages.

Many supporters of subminimum wage work highlight the social relationships developed at CRPs. People could maintain social relationships with former CRP

co-workers, including by participating in high-quality, integrated day programs. In Vermont, people who transitioned from earning subminimum wages to working in community jobs continued to meet for lunch with friends/co-workers they met while working for subminimum wages.¹⁸¹ Not only did the lunches allow people to maintain social connections, they also provided an opportunity for people to learn from each other about their search for community jobs and their integrated work experiences.¹⁸² People with disabilities would also be able to form new relationships with people in the community, including people who have and who do not have disabilities, through high-quality, integrated day programming.

Conclusion

Minnesota's Olmstead Plan,¹⁸³ the Employment First policy,¹⁸⁴ federal law,¹⁸⁵ and court rulings¹⁸⁶ envision and protect the rights of people with disabilities to work in community jobs.¹⁸⁷ While some people with disabilities have found community jobs, too many remain in sheltered, subminimum wage employment. Moreover, while many states have successfully shifted away from the dominant model of subminimum wage work at a CRP, Minnesota has not.

The MDLC applauds the Minnesota Legislature for passing legislation in 2021 to create the Task Force on Eliminating Subminimum Wages to plan for phasing out subminimum wages in Minnesota.¹⁸⁸ In addition to thoughtful planning, the Legislature should act to phase out subminimum wages.

Works Cited

- ¹ See HOGAN LOVELLS, Subminimum Wage Data Collected from Freedom of Information Act Request of U.S. Department of Labor Wage and Hour Division (2019) (unpublished data on file with the Minnesota Disability Law Center).
- ² U.S. DEP'T OF LAB. WAGE & HOUR DIV., *14(c) Certificate Holders*, https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/workers-with-disabilities/section-14c/certificate-holders (last visited October 6, 2022).
- ³ Id.
- ⁴ See Jean Winsor et al., StateData: The National Report on Employment Services and Outcomes Through 2018 95, UNIV. OF MASS. BOSTON, INST. FOR CMTY. INCLUSION (2021),

https://www.statedata.info/sites/statedata.info/files/files/state_data_2021_F %5B3%5D.pdf.

- ⁵ Health & Hum, Servs. Omnibus Bill, 2021, Special Session 1, Minn. Sess. Law, Ch. 7, H.F. No. 33, art. 17, § 1.
- ⁶ 'Competitive integrated employment' is the term defined in federal law as work for which workers receive the same "customary rate" pay (minimum wage or higher) and benefits as other workers doing "similar work" and having "similar training, experience and skills." 34 C.F.R. § 361.5(c)(9) (2016). This report sometimes chooses to use the term 'community job' rather than 'competitive, integrated employment' because 'community job' is easier to understand in certain contexts.
- ⁷ Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938, 29 U.S.C. § 214(c); Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938, ch. 676, § 14, 52 Stat. 1068. See also U.S. DEP'T OF LAB. WAGE & HOUR DIV., 14(c) Certificate Holders, https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/workers-with-disabilities/section-14c/certificate-holders (last visited May 21, 2020).
- ⁸ 29 C.F.R. §§ 525.9(a)(3), 525.12(h)(1). See also 29 U.S.C. § 214(c)(1)(C); 29 C.F.R. § 525.12(c).
- ⁹ U.S. DEP'T OF LAB. WAGE & HOUR DIV., 14(c) Certificate Holders, https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/workers-with-disabilities/section-14c/certificate-holders (last visited October 6, 2022).
- ¹⁰ Allan Baumgarten, *Evaluation of Sheltered Employment Programs* PROGRAM EVALUATION DIV., OFF. OF THE LEGIS. AUDITOR, STATE OF MINN. (Mar. 28, 1984), https://www.lrl.mn.gov/docs/pre2003/other/840684.pdf.
- ¹¹ *Id.*

- ¹² See generally Subminimum Wages: Impacts on the Civil Rights of People with Disabilities, U.S. COMM'N ON CIV. RTS., Subminimum Wages: Impacts on the Civil Rights of People with Disabilities 23 (Sept. 17, 2020), https://www.usccr.gov/files/2020/2020-09-17-Subminimum-Wages-Report.pdf.
- ¹³ See StateData.info, Population Data from the American Community Survey (2022), https://www.statedata.info/data/showchart/997145.
- ¹⁴ MINN. DEP'T OF LAB. & INDUS., *Minimum Wage in Minnesota*, (Aug. 5, 2022, 2:45 PM), https://www.dli.mn.gov/minwage.
- ¹⁵ See HOGAN LOVELLS, Subminimum Wage Data Collected from Freedom of Information Act Request of U.S. Department of Labor Wage and Hour Division (2019) (unpublished data on file with the Minnesota Disability Law Center) (many of the 14(c) certificate applications reviewed covered periods in 2017 and 2018).
- ¹⁶ U.S. DEP'T OF LAB. WAGE & HOUR DIV., *14(c) Certificate Holders*, https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/workers-with-disabilities/section-14c/certificate-holders (last visited October 6, 2022).
- ¹⁷ See generally Subminimum Wages: Impacts on the Civil Rights of People with Disabilities, U.S. COMM'N ON CIV. RTS., Subminimum Wages: Impacts on the Civil Rights of People with Disabilities 23 (Sept. 17, 2020), https://www.usccr.gov/files/2020/2020-09-17-Subminimum-Wages-Report.pdf ("Over the last 10 years, an average of eight percent of all 14(c) workshops in the country were investigated each year, and the great majority of those investigated were in violation of even the subminimum wage rules and were ordered to pay back pay."). Federal Courts have ruled that subminimum wage employment at sheltered workshops is in violation of the "Integration Mandate" of the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA).
- ¹⁸ See Ass'N OF PEOPLE SUPPORTING EMP. FIRST, APSE 14c Update, https://apse.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/10_20_21-APSE-14c-Update-REV.pdf (last visited Oct. 1, 2021).
- ¹⁹ *Id.*
- ²⁰ Health & Hum, Servs. Omnibus Bill, 2021, Special Session 1, Minn. Sess. Law, Ch. 7, H.F. No. 33, art. 17, § 1. The MDLC is pleased that at least three representatives on the Task Force on Eliminating Subminimum Wages must be people with disabilities.
- ²¹ U.S. DEP'T OF EDUC., Education Department Awards \$177 Million in New Grants to Increase Competitive Integrated Employment for People with Disabilities

(2022), https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/education-department-awards-177-million-new-grants-increase-competitive-employment-people-disabilities.

- ²² Jean Winsor et al., StateData: The National Report on Employment Services and Outcomes Through 2018 95, 23 UNIV. OF MASS. BOSTON, INST. FOR CMTY. INCLUSION (2018).
- ²³ Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938, Pub. L. No. 718, ch. 676, 52 Stat. 1060 (1938) (current version at 29 U.S.C. § 8 (2006)). The origins of the practice can be traced back to the National Industrial Recovery Act (NIRA) of 1933. Under the NIRA, "productivity-based subminimum wage, arranged through a system of certificates, was established for persons with disabilities. In competitive industry, such workers were payable at 75% of the industry minimum." However, this Act, and all provisions related to the subminimum wage, was declared unconstitutional by the United States Supreme Court in 1935. *See generally* William G. Whittaker, *Treatment of Workers with Disabilities Under Section 14(c) of the Fair Labor Standards Act*, CONG. RSCH. SERV., THE LIBR. OF CONG. 1, 6-7 (Feb. 9, 2005),

https://www.everycrsreport.com/files/20050209_RL30674_62fc5eaa673a0af2 f2f15dc23de8d2b11cc24210.pdf.

- ²⁴ 29 U.S.C. § 214(c) (1938).
- ²⁵ *Id.*
- ²⁶ Eighty percent of all cases investigated by the U.S. Department of Labor showed that 14(c) providers harm employees with disabilities. U.S. COMM'N ON CIV. RTS., Subminimum Wages: Impacts on the Civil Rights of People with Disabilities, i, vii (Sept. 17, 2020), https://www.usccr.gov/files/2020/2020-09-17-Subminimum-Wages-Report.pdf.
- ²⁷ As of January 1, 2020, there were 1,558 14(c) certificates either issued or pending renewal by the U.S. Department of Labor's Wage and Hour Division. Of those 1,558 certificates, 1,452 (93%) were held by Community Rehabilitation Programs. See Advisory COMM. ON INCREASING COMPETITIVE INTEGRATED EMP. FOR INDIVIDUALS WITH DISABILITIES, Final Report to: The Hon. Thomas E. Perez, U.S. Sec'y of Lab.; The U.S. Senate Comm. On Health, Educ. & Lab.; The U.S. House of Representatives Comm. on Educ. & the Workforce (Sept. 15, 2016),

https://www.dol.gov/odep/topics/pdf/ACICIEID_Final_Report_9-8-16.pdf (finding that the majority of people with disabilities earn a subminimum wage for work in congregate work centers operated by Community Rehabilitation Programs).

- ²⁸ HOGAN LOVELLS, Subminimum Wage Data Collected from Freedom of Information Act Request of U.S. Department of Labor Wage and Hour Division (2019) (unpublished data on file with the Minnesota Disability Law Center).
- ²⁹ U.S. COMM'N ON CIV. RTS., Subminimum Wages: Impacts on the Civil Rights of People with Disabilities, i, vii (Sept. 17, 2020), https://www.usccr.gov/files/2020/2020-09-17-Subminimum-Wages-Report.pdf.
- ³⁰ See Ass'N OF PEOPLE SUPPORTING EMP. FIRST, APSE 14c Update Rev: Trends and Current Status of 14(c), (last visited Oct. 1, 2021), https://apse.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/10_20_21-APSE-14c-Update-REV.pdf.
- ³¹ Task Force on Eliminating Subminimum Wages, 2021, Special Session 1, Minn. Sess. Law, Ch. 7, H.F. No. 33, art. 17, § 14, https://www.revisor.mn.gov/laws/2021/1/Session+Law/Chapter/7/#laws.17.1 4.0.
- ³² Allan Baumgarten, *Evaluation of Sheltered Employment Programs*, PROGRAM EVALUATION DIV., OFF. OF THE LEGIS. AUDITOR, STATE OF MINN. (Mar. 28, 1984), https://www.lrl.mn.gov/docs/pre2003/other/840684.pdf.
- ³³ *Id.* The Minnesota Division of Services for the Blind and Visually Handicapped was established in 1917.
- ³⁴ Although the state did not financially support rehabilitation service facilities during this time, nonprofit and religious entities had already established multiple "sheltered workshops" by 1919. In 1910, the Jewish Vocational Workshop was established. In 1914, the Minneapolis Society for the Blind opened a sheltered workshop. In 1919, Goodwill Industries Twin Cities commenced operation of its workshop.
- ³⁵ Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938, 29 U.S.C. § 206 (2016).
- ³⁶ Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938, 29 U.S.C. § 214(c)(1) (1938).
- ³⁷ Matthew Crawford & Joshua Goodman, *Below the Minimum Wage: A Critical Review of the 14(c) Wage Program for Employees with Disabilities*, 30 HOFSTRA LAB. & EMP. LAW J. 591, 595 (2013),

https://scholarlycommons.law.hofstra.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1556& context=hlelj (citing William G. Whittaker, *Treatment of Workers with Disabilities Under Section 14(c) of the Fair Labor Standards Act*, RL 30674, CONG. RSCH. SERV 2, 7 (Aug. 27, 2007)).

- ³⁸ Allan Baumgarten, *Evaluation of Sheltered Employment Programs* PROGRAM EVALUATION DIV., OFF. OF THE LEGIS. AUDITOR, STATE OF MINN. (Mar. 28, 1984), https://www.lrl.mn.gov/docs/pre2003/other/840684.pdf.
- ³⁹ OFF. OF THE LEGIS. AUDITOR, STATE OF MINN., *Evaluation of Sheltered Employment Programs* (Mar. 28, 1984),

https://www.lrl.mn.gov/docs/pre2003/other/840684.pdf.

⁴⁰ *Id*.

⁴¹ *Id.*

- ⁴² *Id.*
- ⁴³ MINN. DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES PROGRAM, DEP'T OF ENERGY, PLANNING & DEV., Policy Analysis Series: Issues Related to Welsch v. Levine/No. 16 (Apr. 19, 1983), https://mn.gov/mnddc/learning/document/GT020.PDF.
- ⁴⁴ See Ellen R. Anderson, Comment, Invisible Laborers: Sheltered Workers under the National Labor Relations Act, 3(2) MINN. J. LAW & INEQ. 265 (Dec. 1985), https://scholarship.law.umn.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1306&context=l awineq&httpsredir=1.
- ⁴⁵ OFF. OF THE LEGIS. AUDITOR, STATE OF MINN., *Evaluation of Sheltered Employment Programs* (Mar. 28, 1984),

https://www.lrl.mn.gov/docs/pre2003/other/840684.pdf.

- ⁴⁶ *Id.*
- ⁴⁷ See Peter H. Benzian, Statement of Minnesota Public Interest Research Group before Bill of Rights Committee of Minnesota Constitutional Study Commission, MINN. PUB. INT. RSCH. GRP. (June 21, 1972), https://mn.gov/mnddc/past/pdf/70s/72/72-SPI-PHB.pdf.
- ⁴⁸ MINN. DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES PROGRAM, DEP'T OF ENERGY, PLANNING & DEV., Policy Analysis Series: Issues Related to Welsch v. Levine/No. 16 (Apr. 19, 1983), https://mn.gov/mnddc/learning/document/GT020.PDF.
- ⁴⁹ MINN. DEP'T OF ADMIN., MGMT. ANALYSIS DIV., *Public Expenditures for Services to Persons with Developmental Disabilities in Minnesota* (Apr. 1991), https://mn.gov/mnddc/past/pdf/90s/91/91-DAM-PES.pdf.
- ⁵⁰ See John Sherman, A Study of the Custom Products Alternative Industrial Model for Employment of Individuals with Severe Disabilities for the Extended Employment Program, COMM. PARTNERS UNIT, REHAB. SERVICES BRANCH, [MINN.] DEP'T OF EMP. & ECON. DEV. (Sept. 29, 2006), https://www.lrl.mn.gov/docs/2006/mandated/060511.pdf.
- ⁵¹ MINN. DEP'T OF HUM. SERVS., *Minnesota Employment First Policy* (Sept. 29, 2014), https://mn.gov/dhs/partners-and-providers/news-initiatives-reports-

workgroups/long-term-services-and-supports/employment-first/employment-first-

policy.jsp#:~:text=Policy%20Statement%20Employment%20First%20means%2 Oraising%20the%20expectation,before%20being%20offered%20other%20supp orts%20and%20services.%20Introduction.

- ⁵² MINN. DEP'T OF EMP. AND ECON. DEV., Grants to Day Training and Habilitation Providers: Report to the Legislature 1, 3 (Feb. 1, 2020), https://www.lrl.mn.gov/docs/2019/mandated/191293.pdf.
- ⁵³ *Id.* at 5.
- ⁵⁴ MINN. TASK FORCE ON ELIMINATING SUBMINIMUM WAGES, Initial Background Brief: Subminimum Wage Use, Concerns, Trends Among States, and Resources, 1, 2 (Mar. 1, 2022),

https://mn.gov/dhs/assets/TFESW%20Initial%20Background%20Brief-accessible_tcm1053-521663.pdf.

- ⁵⁵ *Id.* at 2.
- ⁵⁶ Task Force on Eliminating Subminimum Wages, 2021, Special Session 1, Minn. Sess. Law, Ch. 7, H.F. No. 33, art. 17, § 14, https://www.revisor.mn.gov/laws/2021/1/Session+Law/Chapter/7/#laws.17.1 4.0.
- ⁵⁷ United States Department of Education, *Education Department Awards* \$177 *Million in New Grants to Increase Competitive Integrated Employment for People with Disabilities* (2022), https://www.ed.gov/news/pressreleases/education-department-awards-177-million-new-grants-increasecompetitive-employment-people-disabilities
- ⁵⁸ U.S. DEP'T OF LAB., WAGE & HOUR DIV., 14(c) Certificate Holders, https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/workers-with-disabilities/section-14c/certificate-holders (last visited September 20, 2022). The DOL allows employers to continue to pay employees a subminimum wage while their recertification is pending.
- ⁵⁹ U.S. DEP'T OF LAB., WAGE & HOUR DIV., *14(c) Certificate Holders*, https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/workers-with-disabilities/section-14c/certificate-holders (last visited September 20, 2022).
- ⁶⁰ MINN. TASK FORCE ON ELIMINATING SUBMINIMUM WAGES, *Initial Background Brief: Subminimum Wage Use, Concerns, Trends Among States, and Resources*, 1, 2 (Mar. 1, 2022),

https://mn.gov/dhs/assets/TFESW%20Initial%20Background%20Briefaccessible_tcm1053-521663.pdf.

- ⁶¹ See U.S. COMM'N ON CIV. RTS. Subminimum Wages: Impacts on the Civil Rights of People with Disabilities 59 (Sept. 17, 2020), https://www.usccr.gov/files/2020/2020-09-17-Subminimum-Wages-Report.pdf. According to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, the DOL estimates of the number of Minnesotans being paid subminimum wages is "modest." The Commission report notes that the "snapshot" counting model employed by the DOL undercounts by as much as a factor of three. A 2018 review by the Government Accountability Office revealed that the DOL Wage & Hour Division failed to account for workers earning subminimum wages working at branch and off-site locations, and only counted those working at 14(c) certificate holders' main establishments. The MDLC acknowledges the possibility that this count inadvertently inflates the number of people working in a subminimum wage job at any one time because each subminimum wage employer only updates the number of workers reported every two years, when the 14(c) certificate is renewed. Therefore, it is possible that some individuals may have moved out of subminimum wage work (and into a community job or another setting) in the time since the last count, potentially inflating the number.
- ⁶² *Id.*
- ⁶³ See U.S. DEP'T OF LAB., WAGE & HOUR DIV., 14(c) Certificate Holders, https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/workers-with-disabilities/section-14c/certificate-holders (last visited September 20, 2022).
- ⁶⁴ *Id*.
- ⁶⁵ See Jean Winsor et al., StateData: The National Report on Employment Services and Outcomes Through 2018 95, UNIV. OF MASS. BOSTON, INST. FOR CMTY. INCLUSION (2021),

https://www.statedata.info/sites/statedata.info/files/files/state_data_2021_F %5B3%5D.pdf.

- ⁶⁶ *Id.*
- ⁶⁷ *Id*.
- ⁶⁸ *Id*.
- ⁶⁹ *Id.* at 95.
- ⁷⁰ Jean Winsor et al., StateData: The National Report on Employment Services and Outcomes Through 2018 95, 23 UNIV. OF MASS. BOSTON, INST. FOR CMTY. INCLUSION (2018),

https://www.statedata.info/sites/statedata.info/files/files/state_data_2021_F %5B3%5D.pdf. (The nationwide percentage of disability-related funding allocated for integrated employment is based on data from forty-five states that reported such data).

⁷¹ *Id.* at 95.

⁷² Id.

⁷³ See HOGAN LOVELLS, Subminimum Wage Data Collected from Freedom of Information Act Request of U.S. Department of Labor Wage and Hour Division (2019) (unpublished data on file with the Minnesota Disability Law Center).

⁷⁴ Id.

⁷⁵ *Id.*

- ⁷⁶ While subminimum wages usually refer to wages less than the federal minimum wage of \$7.25, people with disabilities working in community jobs earn at least the Minnesota minimum wage, which in 2022 is \$10.33 for large employers with at least \$500,000 in revenue.
- ⁷⁷ MINN. DEP'T OF LAB. AND INDUS., Minnesota Minimum Wage Report (June 7, 2019), http://www.dli.mn.gov/business/employment-practices/minnesota-minimum-wage-

report#:~:text=The%20following%20is%20a%20summary%20of%20findings.% 20Actual,in%202019%20%E2%80%93%20is%20adjusted%20annually%20for%2 0inflation.

- ⁷⁸ See HOGAN LOVELLS, Subminimum Wage Data Collected from Freedom of Information Act Request of U.S. Department of Labor Wage and Hour Division (2019) (unpublished data on file with the Minnesota Disability Law Center).
- ⁷⁹ Id.
- ⁸⁰ See Ass'N OF PEOPLE SUPPORTING EMP. FIRST, APSE 14c Update: Trends and Current Status of 14(c), (last visited Oct. 1, 2021), https://apse.org/wpcontent/uploads/2021/10/10_20_21-APSE-14c-Update-REV.pdf.
- ⁸¹ See id. California will end subminimum wage employment by January 1, 2024; Colorado will end subminimum wage employment by July 1, 2025; Delaware will end subminimum wage employment by July 1, 2023; Oregon will end subminimum wage employment by June 1, 2023; and Washington will end subminimum wage employment by August 1, 2023.
- ⁸² See id.
- ⁸³ OFF. OF PUB. AFFS., U.S. DEP'T OF JUST. Justice Department Reaches Landmark Settlement Agreement with State of Oregon Regarding Americans with Disabilities Act (Dec. 30, 2015), https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justicedepartment-reaches-landmark-settlement-agreement-state-oregon-regardingamericans.

- ⁸⁴ 28 C.F.R. § 35.130(d) (2010).
- ⁸⁵ CIV. RTS. DIV., U.S. DEP'T OF JUST., Fact Sheet on Proposed Agreement over Oregon Supported Employment, https://www.ada.gov/olmstead/documents/lane_fact_sheet.pdf (last visited June 25, 2021).

⁸⁶ *Id*.

- ⁸⁷ Lilia Teninty, Transmittal Cover Page: Information Memorandum Transmittal Developmental Disabilities Services, OR. DEP'T OF HUM. SERVS. (Sept. 20, 2019), http://www.dhs.state.or.us/policy/spd/transmit/im/2019/im19064.pdf.
- ⁸⁸ Employment First: Outcomes and Successes Report, OR. DEP'T OF HUM. SERVS. (Oct. 2020),

https://www.oregon.gov/dhs/EMPLOYMENT/EMPLOYMENT-FIRST/Documents /EF_Outcomes_Successes_October_2020.pdf.

- ⁸⁹ Lilia Teninty, *Transmittal Cover Page: Information Memorandum Transmittal Developmental Disabilities Services*, OR. DEP'T OF HUM. SERVS. (Sept. 20, 2019), http://www.dhs.state.or.us/policy/spd/transmit/im/2019/im19064.pdf.
- ⁹⁰ *Id.* OR. REV. STAT. § 653.025 (2021).
- ⁹¹ OR. DEP'T OF HUM. SERVS., *Employment First Data & Reports*, https://www.oregon.gov/dhs/EMPLOYMENT/EMPLOYMENT-FIRST/Pages/data-reports.aspx (last visited June 25, 2021).
- ⁹² OR. DEP'T OF HUM. SERVS., *Eric's Parent Testimonial*, YOUTUBE (Jan. 9, 2019), https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=YI9kSAzQ5bU.
- ⁹³ See OFF. OF AGING & DISABILITY SERVS., ME. DEP'T OF HEALTH & HUM. SERVS., Olmstead Roadmap for Change: Update for Developmental Services, (2014), https://www.maine.gov/dhhs/sites/maine.gov.dhhs/files/documents/Olmstea dupdateFinal31414_000.pdf.
- ⁹⁴ Olmstead v. L.C., 527 U.S. 581 (1999).
- ⁹⁵ See ME. DEP'T OF HEALTH & HUM. SERVS., Olmstead Roadmap for Change, Maine's Response to the Olmstead Decision, (2003).

⁹⁶ *Id.*

⁹⁷ See OFF. OF AGING & DISABILITY SERVS., ME. DEP'T OF HEALTH & HUM. SERVS., Olmstead Roadmap for Change: Update for Developmental Services, (2014), https://www.maine.gov/dhhs/sites/maine.gov.dhhs/files/documents/Olmstea dupdateFinal31414_000.pdf.

⁹⁸ Id.

⁹⁹ Mal Leary, *Maine Bill Would Phase Out Lower Wages for Disabled*, ME. PUBLIC (Apr. 7, 2015, 3:23 PM), https://www.mainepublic.org/business-and-

economy/2015-04-07/maine-bill-would-phase-out-lower-wages-for-disabled (last visited Aug. 16, 2022).

- ¹⁰⁰ Corlyn Voorhees, *A Maine Nonprofit Paid Its Disabled Workers Less Than Minimum Wage, While Its Executives Got Six Figures*, BANGOR DAILY NEWS (July 12, 2017), https://bangordailynews.com/2017/07/12/news/a-mainenonprofit-paid-its-disabled-workers-less-than-minimum-wage-while-itsexecutives-got-six-figures/ (last visited Aug. 16, 2022).
- ¹⁰¹ An Act to Amend the Laws Governing the Subminimum Wage, H.P. 1340 L.D. 1874 Sec. 1. 26 Me. Rev. STAT. ANN. § 666 (2020).
- ¹⁰² Maine House Democrats, Governor Mills Signs Fecteau's Bill to Eliminate the Subminimum Wage for Persons with Disabilities (April 6, 2020), https://www.maine.gov/tools/whatsnew/index.php?topic=HouseDems+News &idhttps://bangordailynews.com/2017/07/12/news/a-maine-nonprofit-paidits-disabled-workers-less-than-minimum-wage-while-its-executives-got-sixfigures/2330114&v=article2019.
- ¹⁰³ Corlyn Voorhees, A Maine Nonprofit Paid Its Disabled Workers Less Than Minimum Wage, While Its Executives Got Six Figures, BANGOR DAILY NEWS (July 12, 2017), https://bangordailynews.com/2017/07/12/news/a-mainenonprofit-paid-its-disabled-workers-less-than-minimum-wage-while-itsexecutives-got-six-figures/ (last visited Aug. 16, 2022).
- ¹⁰⁴ *Id.*
- ¹⁰⁵ *Id.*
- ¹⁰⁶ John Butterworth et al., *StateData: The National Report on Employment Services and Outcomes, 2012*, INST. FOR CMTY. INCLUSION, UNIV. OF MASS. BOSTON (Winter 2013),

https://www.statedata.info/sites/statedata.info/files/files/2012_bluebook.pdf (last visited Aug. 16, 2022).

- ¹⁰⁷ This statistic refers to the number of individuals with disabilities served by Maine's Vocational Rehabilitation Agency while working in integrated employment settings and may not reflect the actual number of people with disabilities working in competitive jobs. However, as a standard comparison across time, this statistic reveals that Maine has not increased their support for workers with disabilities in integrated employment settings.
- ¹⁰⁸ Id.; Jean Winsor et al., StateData: The National Report on Employment Services and Outcomes Through 2017, INST. FOR CMTY. INCLUSION, UNIV. OF MASS. BOSTON (2019),

https://www.statedata.info/sites/statedata.info/files/files/bluebook2019_Fina l.pdf.

¹⁰⁹ STATEDATA, Build a Chart: Population Data from the American Community Survey (Post 2007), Any Disability, (2022),

https://www.statedata.info/data/showchart/685203.

¹¹⁰ Jean Winsor et al., *StateData: The National Report on Employment Services and Outcomes Through 2018*, INST. FOR CMTY. INCLUSION, UNIV. OF MASS. BOSTON (2021),

https://www.statedata.info/sites/statedata.info/files/files/state_data_2021_F %5B3%5D.pdf.

¹¹¹ ME. DEP'T OF HEALTH & HUM. SERVS., 2016 Update: Maine's Response to the Olmstead Decision (2016), https://view.officeapps.live.com/op/view.aspx?src=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.ma ine.gov%2Fdhhs%2Fsites%2Fmaine.gov.dhhs%2Ffiles%2Fdocuments%2FMaine

2016OlmsteadRoadmap.docx&wdOrigin=BROWSELINK.

- ¹¹² See AUCD POLICY TALK, Nothing About Us Without Us: Maryland Phases out Subminimum Wages (October 2, 2020), https://aucdpolicytalk.org/2020/10/02/nothing-about-us-without-usmaryland-phases-out-subminimum-wages/.
- ¹¹³ Tami Goldsmith & Stacey Herman, *Nothing About Us Without Us: From Subminimum Wage to Meaningful Employment in Maryland* (2020), https://www.kennedykrieger.org/community/initiatives/maryland-centerdevelopmental-disabilities/information-dissemination/posters/fromsubminimum-wage-meaningful-employment.
- ¹¹⁴ Formally known as the "Individuals with Disabilities Minimum Wage and Community Integration (Ken Capone Equal Employment Act)." MD. GEN. ASSEMBLY, Individuals with Disabilities – Minimum Wage and Community Integration (Ken Capone Equal Employment Act), http://mgaleg.maryland.gov/mgawebsite/legislation/details/hb0420?ys=2016r s (last visited September 13, 2021).
- ¹¹⁵ MD. DEP'T OF DISABILITIES, Individuals with Disabilities: Minimum Wage and Community Integration – Ken Capone Equal Employment Act – Annual Report 2020 (October 1, 2020),

http://dlslibrary.state.md.us/publications/Exec/MDOD/HG7-1012(d)(2)_2020.pdf

¹¹⁶ Tami Goldsmith & Stacey Herman, Nothing About Us Without Us: From Subminimum Wage to Meaningful Employment in Maryland (2020), https://www.kennedykrieger.org/community/initiatives/maryland-centerdevelopmental-disabilities/information-dissemination/posters/fromsubminimum-wage-meaningful-employment.

- ¹¹⁷ 14(c) certificates for CRPs expire after 2 years.
- ¹¹⁸ Tami Goldsmith & Stacey Herman, Nothing About Us Without Us: From Subminimum Wage to Meaningful Employment in Maryland (2020), https://www.kennedykrieger.org/community/initiatives/maryland-centerdevelopmental-disabilities/information-dissemination/posters/fromsubminimum-wage-meaningful-employment.
- ¹¹⁹ *Id.*
- ¹²⁰ Non-work activities broadly refer to time spent engaged in activities other than employment, including, but not limited to leisure time and recreational time spent at day programs. Non-work activities can take place in both sheltered settings and integrated settings.
- ¹²¹ *Id.*
- ¹²² *Id.*
- ¹²³ Ass'N OF PEOPLE SUPPORTING EMP. FIRST, APSE 14c Update: Trends and Current Status of 14(c), (last visited Oct. 1, 2021), https://apse.org/wpcontent/uploads/2021/10/10 20 21-APSE-14c-Update-REV.pdf.
- ¹²⁴ M.D DEP'T OF DISABILITIES, Individuals with Disabilities: Minimum Wage and Community Integration – Ken Capone Equal Employment Act – Annual Report 2020 (October 1, 2020),

http://dlslibrary.state.md.us/publications/Exec/MDOD/HG7-1012(d)(2)_2020.pdf.

- ¹²⁵ Thomas Golden, Impact on the Workforce and People with Disabilities (May 18, 2020), https://www.ilr.cornell.edu/work-and-coronavirus/public-policy/impact-workforce-and-people-disabilities.
- ¹²⁶ The Minnesota Disability Law Center was unable to reach Rhode Island stakeholders for comment on this report.
- ¹²⁷ U.S. DEP'T OF LAB., Fact Sheet Rhode Island Supported Employment and Integrated Day Services Consent Decree (2014), https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/odep/topics/employmentfirst/dojr.i.factsheet-4-2014usvri_fact-sheet.pdf.
- ¹²⁸ Rhode Island Nonprofit Owes Disabled Workers \$300,000 in Back Wages, PUB. SOURCE (2014), https://www.publicsource.org/rhode-island-nonprofit-owesdisabled-workers-300000-in-back-wages.

¹²⁹ *Id.*

- ¹³⁰ U.S. DEP'T OF LAB., Fact Sheet Rhode Island Supported Employment and Integrated Day Services Consent Decree (2014), https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/odep/topics/employmentfirst/dojr.i.factsheet-4-2014usvri_fact-sheet.pdf.
- ¹³¹ The "Youth in Transition" population is defined as: students who have not yet entered the adult services system. These are students who are ages 14-21, in secondary school, and eligible or likely to be eligible for developmental disabilities services as adults.
- ¹³² The "Youth Exit" population is defined as individuals who have left secondary school between September 1, 2013 and August 31, 2016 and are eligible for adult developmental disabilities services.
- ¹³³ The "Sheltered Workshop" Population is defined as individuals who received services in a sheltered workshop in 2013, the year before the consent decree took effect.
- ¹³⁴ Mot. to Adjudge in Contempt, United States v. Rhode Island (D. R.I. Aug. 16, 2021).
- ¹³⁵ *Id.*
- ¹³⁶ *Id.*
- ¹³⁷ Gina Macris, Proposed \$50,000/Day Fine Against Rhode Island for Civil Rights Consent Decree Noncompliance, RI NEWS TODAY (Aug. 20, 2021), https://rinewstoday.com/proposed-50000-day-fine-against-ri-for-civil-rightsconsent-decree-noncompliance/.
- ¹³⁸ Gina Macris, *DOJ Seeks Fines up to \$50K Daily for Rhode Island's DD Consent Decree Noncompliance*, DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES NEWS (Aug. 19, 2021), http://olmstead-ddnews.org/olmstead-

updates/2021/8/19/vpogazx0szxbew2gdwfrm83eh1l879.

¹³⁹ *Id.*

¹⁴⁰ *Id.*

¹⁴¹ *Historic Step Forward in US Case Affecting Rhode Islanders with Disabilities*, The Providence Journal (Oct. 22, 2021),

https://www.providencejournal.com/story/news/local/2021/10/22/historicstep-us-court-case-affecting-rhode-islanders-disabilities/6118521001/.

- ¹⁴² *Id.*
- ¹⁴³ R. Timm Vogelsberg, *Competitive Integrated Employment in Vermont, in* COMPETITIVE EMPLOYMENT ISSUES AND STRATEGIES (Frank R. Rusch ed., 1986).
- ¹⁴⁴ By 2002, when the sheltered workshop phase out began, every county had a distinct supported employment agency.

¹⁴⁵ NAT'L COUNCIL ON DISABILITY, National Disability Policy: Subminimum Wage and Supported Employment (2012),

https://ncd.gov/sites/default/files/NCD_Sub%20Wage_508.pdf.

- ¹⁴⁶ VT. DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES SERVS., Vermont System of Care Plan (2017), https://ddsd.vermont.gov/sites/ddsd/files/documents/Vermont_DS_State_Sys tem_of_Care_Plan.pdf.
- ¹⁴⁷ Halle Stockton, Vermont Closed Workshops for People with Disabilities; What Happened Next?, PUB. SOURCE (Sept. 24, 2014).
- ¹⁴⁸ *Id.* at 3.
- ¹⁴⁹ NAT'L COUNCIL ON DISABILITY, National Disability Policy: Subminimum Wage and Supported Employment (2012),

https://ncd.gov/sites/default/files/NCD_Sub%20Wage_508.pdf.

¹⁵⁰ STATEDATA, State IDD Agencies. U.S. Total, Vermont: Integrated Employment Percentage (2022),

http://www.statedata.info/data/showchart/369193.

- ¹⁵¹ STATEDATA, State IDD Agencies. U.S. Total, Vermont: Integrated Employment Percentage (2022), http://www.statedata.info/data/showchart/612771_
- ¹⁵² John Butterworth et al., StateData: The National Report on Employment Services and Outcomes 2012 333 (2013), UNIV. OF MASS. BOSTON, INST. FOR CMTY. INCLUSION.
- ¹⁵³ Halle Stockton, Vermont Closed Workshops for People with Disabilities; What Happened Next?, PUB. SOURCE (Sept. 24, 2014).
- ¹⁵⁴ Brian Dague, Sheltered Employment, Sheltered Lives: Family Perspectives of Conversion to Community Based Employment. J. OF VOCATIONAL REHAB. (2012).
- ¹⁵⁵ John Butterworth et al., *StateData: The National Report on Employment Services and Outcomes 2012* 333 (2013), UNIV. OF MASS. BOSTON, INST. FOR CMTY. INCLUSION.
- ¹⁵⁶ Gina Macris, DOJ Seeks Fines up to \$50K Daily for Rhode Island's DD Consent Decree Noncompliance, DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES NEWS (Aug. 19, 2021), http://olmstead-

ddnews.org/olmstead-updates/2021/8/19/vpogazx0szxbew2gdwfrm83eh1l87 9.

- ¹⁵⁷ U.S. COMM'N ON CIV. RTS., Subminimum Wages: Impacts on the Civil Rights of People with Disabilities, I, vii (Sept. 17, 2020), https://www.usccr.gov/files/2020/2020-09-17-Subminimum-Wages-Report.pdf.
- ¹⁵⁸ *Id.*

- ¹⁵⁹ U.S. DEP'T OF EDUC., Education Department Awards \$177 Million in New Grants to Increase Competitive Integrated Employment for People with Disabilities (2022), https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/education-departmentawards-177-million-new-grants-increase-competitive-employment-peopledisabilities.
- ¹⁶⁰ Jean Winsor et al., *StateData: The National Report on Employment Services and Outcomes Through 2018* 95, 23 UNIV. OF MASS. BOSTON, INST. FOR CMTY. INCLUSION (2018).
- ¹⁶¹ Health and Human Services Omnibus Bill, Minn. Sess. Laws 2021, First Special Session, ch. 7, art. 17, § 14 (2021).
- ¹⁶² The Task Force will help prepare Minnesota for the national phase out of subminimum wages, if federal legislation passes. Federal legislation, including the Raise the Wage Act (H.R. 603 and S. 53) and the Transformation to Competitive Integrated Employment Act (H.R. 2373), call for the phase out of subminimum wages across the United States over several years.
- ¹⁶³ Health and Human Services Omnibus Bill, Minn. Sess. Laws 2021, First Special Session, ch. 7, art. 17, § 14 (2021).
- ¹⁶⁴ See DISABILITY HUB MINN., DEED-VRS/SSB and DHS-DSD MOU (2021), https://disabilityhubmn.org/media/hirdrm05/dhs-deed-mou.pdf.
- ¹⁶⁵ Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act, 29 U.S.C. § 3101 (2015).
- ¹⁶⁶ See UNIV. OF MINN., INST. FOR INTEGRATION, *Minnesota Employment, Training, and Technical Assistance Project* (2022), https://ici.umn.edu/projects/sBpjnTWQTIKyIHNTmp5hZA.
- ¹⁶⁷ Health and Human Services Omnibus Bill, Minn. Sess. Laws 2021, First Special Session, ch. 7, art. 17, § 14 (2021).
- ¹⁶⁸ See MINN. DEP'T OF HUM. SERVS., Provider Reinvention Grants, (2022), https://mn.gov/dhs/partners-and-providers/news-initiatives-reportsworkgroups/long-term-services-and-supports/task-force-on-eliminatingsubminimum-wages/grants.jsp.
- ¹⁶⁹ DHS should seek the approval of the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services as necessary.
- ¹⁷⁰ Janet A. Phoenix & Tyler Bysshe, *Transitions: A Case Study of the Conversion from Sheltered Workshops to Integrated Employment in Maine*, GEORGE WASH. UNIV., MILKEN INST. SCH. OF PUB. HEALTH (2015).
- ¹⁷¹ A Bill for an Act Relating to Wages; Eliminating Subminimum Wages, H.F. 439 and S.F. 658, 92nd Leg. (2021-2022).

- ¹⁷² Health and Human Services Omnibus Bill, Minn. Sess. Laws 2021, First Special Session, ch. 7, art. 17, § 14 (2021).
- ¹⁷³ See MINN. DEP'T OF HUM. SERVS., Employment First Dashboard (2022), https://mn.gov/dhs/partners-and-providers/news-initiatives-reportsworkgroups/long-term-services-and-supports/employment-first/employmentfirst-data-dashboards.
- A Bill for an Act Relating to Minimum Wages: Persons with Disabilities, S.F.
 639, 2021 Cal. Leg. Sess. (2021-2022),
 https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=202120220
 SB639.
- ¹⁷⁵ See UNIV. OF MINN., INST. FOR INTEGRATION, Minnesota Employment, Training, and Technical Assistance Project 25 (2022), https://ici.umn.edu/projects/sBpjnTWQTIKyIHNTmp5hZA.
- ¹⁷⁶ MINN. DEP'T OF HUM. SERVS., *Innovation Grants Awarded*, (2022), https://mn.gov/dhs/partners-and-providers/grants-rfps/disability-innovationgrants/innov-grant-swards.jsp.
- ¹⁷⁷ See MINN. DEP'T OF TRANSP., Minnesota Council on Transportation Access, Annual Report 2021, (2021),

https://coordinatemntransit.org/sites/coordinatemntransit.org/files/2021-09/2021_mcota_ar_draft_15sept2021.pdf.

- ¹⁷⁸ *Id.*
- ¹⁷⁹ See UNIV. OF MINN., INST. FOR INTEGRATION, Minnesota Employment, Training, and Technical Assistance Project 25 (2022),

https://ici.umn.edu/projects/sBpjnTWQTIKylHNTmp5hZA; RURAL HEALTH INFO. HUB, Rural Transportation Toolkit, (2022),

https://www.ruralhealthinfo.org/toolkits/transportation.

- ¹⁸⁰ "In 2020, the unemployment rate for youth with disabilities ages 16-19 and 20-24 was 26.7% and 21.1%, respectively. For comparison, the rate for youth without disabilities ages 16-19 and 20-24 was 17.7% and 13.5%, respectively, and the disparity is even larger for youth with disabilities from historically marginalized communities." U.S. DEP'T OF LAB., ODEP at 20: Driving Change through Youth Policy (2021), https://blog.dol.gov/2021/08/26/odep-at-20-driving-change-through-youth-policy.
- ¹⁸¹ Interview with Bryan Dague, Project Director, Supported Employment, and Research Assistant Professor, University of Vermont (2021).

¹⁸² *Id.*

- ¹⁸³ MINN. OLMSTEAD IMPLEMENTATION OFF., *The Minnesota Olmstead Plan*, https://mn.gov/olmstead/mn-olmstead-plan/about-mn-olmstead-plan/ (last visited September 16, 2021).
- ¹⁸⁴ MINN. DEP'T OF HUM. SERVS., Minnesota Employment First Policy, https://mn.gov/dhs/partners-and-providers/news-initiatives-reportsworkgroups/long-term-services-and-supports/employment-first/employmentfirst-

policy.jsp#:~:text=The%20Minnesota%20Employment%20First%20Policy%20pr ovides%20state%20agencies,to%20their%20peers%20 (last visited September 16, 2021).

- ¹⁸⁵ Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act, 29 U.S.C. § 3101 (2014).
- ¹⁸⁶ See Lane v. Kitzhaber, 283 F.R.D. 587 (D. Or. 2012).
- ¹⁸⁷ Competitive employment means work for which someone earns minimum wage or higher. Integrated employment means work that is in the community, alongside people who have and who do not have disabilities.
- ¹⁸⁸ Health and Human Services Omnibus Bill, Minn. Sess. Laws 2021, First Special Session, ch. 7, art. 17, § 14 (2021).